REDSTONE



July 2025

Changing the Game

Community-based strategies and climate mitigation Analysis prepared for the MacArthur Foundation, Marin Community

Foundation, and Equation Campaign

Table of contents

Community-based strategies and climate mitigation

Foreword	2
Executive summary	4
Background	6
Community-based climate mitigation: pathways to impact	7
1. Build public support to create systemic change	7
2. Implement national mitigation strategies	10
3. Advance climate progress that can only happen at the local level	11
4. Develop, test, and prove scalable solutions	12
Approach for analysis	13
Inclusion criteria	13
Analysis methodology	14
Quantitative impact of community-based strategies	16
1. State and local legislation	17
2. Renewable energy development	18
3. Supply-side strategies	21
4. Implementation efforts	23
The road ahead	25
Appendix A. Further context on data points	26
Appendix B. Experts and practitioners consulted	33
Endnotes	35

Report prepared by **Redstone Strategy Group**, a leading advisor to private foundations and non-profits worldwide. Redstone helps clients identify their highest-return investments, track and learn from results, and continually improve their efforts to solve urgent social problems.

Foreword

Climate change remains one of the defining challenges of our time. While we have collectively made enormous strides, we are on track to surpass the 2030 Paris Agreement targets – which themselves are insufficient, as evidenced by massive climate disruptions and catastrophes worldwide.¹ The 2025 Los Angeles wildfires are a salient example of the increasingly catastrophic effects of climate change. These fires caused damage or destruction to over 35,000 acres of land, placed over 200,000 residents under evacuation orders, and resulted in 29 deaths.² The discrepancy between governments' planned fossil fuel production and global production levels consistent with limiting warming to 1.5°C or 2°C raises further alarms.³ As democracy in the US and around the world faces increased threats, local strategies not subject to the vicissitudes of national politics and elections become even more critical. Investing in climate work from the ground up not only gives us a fighting chance of mitigating climate change but also supports thriving democracies by building the type of deep citizen engagement that often begins at the local community level.

We commissioned this report in 2024 because of the notable gap in the understanding of, and appreciation for, the power of community-based strategies to reduce emissions. While we each approach this work from different vantage points – as a national climate funder, a community foundation with a climate focus, and a climate intermediary funding frontline movements – we all recognize the vital role that community-based work plays in addressing the climate crisis.

Historically, climate philanthropy has prioritized national and international policy advocacy, which has achieved great impact. At the same time, philanthropy has underfunded <u>local</u> policy, legal, and media initiatives. As this report shows, community-based climate strategies are indispensable to change at the state, national, and international levels, while also achieving measurable greenhouse gas (GHG) reductions. Community-led climate mitigation efforts depend on an engaged citizenry for their success. As such, they <u>are</u> deep democracy work, offering both a high return on investment (ROI) and the sustainable social and political change that we need now.

Changing global reliance on fossil fuels requires a tremendous shift, and these kinds of societal shifts always need broad social movements. Such movements cannot happen without community-level work. Community work builds political support for climate efforts by meeting ordinary citizens where they are and tying climate efforts to the issues that matter most to them. Since these strategies often have immediate economic, health, and equity benefits, they can sustain public support regardless of national politics. In this way, support for community-based strategies trickles up to strengthen the transformative change that we need. In contrast, federal and technocratic policies can more easily be reversed by opposing administrations, especially when these policies are disconnected from the daily lives of average citizens.

This report compiles, for the first time, the direct quantifiable carbon mitigation impacts, in metric tons of CO₂e, or MTCO₂e, of community-based work. **The results are exciting:** community-based strategies have advanced meaningful carbon mitigation at a low cost. The strong ROI of such work makes it an obvious tool to add to our collective funding portfolios.

While this report explains how community-based work moves the needle toward a 1.5°C or 2°C world, we also want to underscore and elevate the transformational effects of such work on democracy, health, justice, and economic mobility. GHG reduction is a vital outcome of community-based strategies, but it is by no means the only beneficial outcome. If we only count GHGs, we are missing a huge piece of what local initiatives do to advance both climate health and the deep democracy work needed to protect the planet.

Local efforts are a critical part of a comprehensive climate mitigation portfolio that seeks the transformative and durable results that science requires. Funding multiple smaller community-based strategies can be complex, especially for larger national funders. Fortunately, a number of intermediaries and community foundations have established structures enabling national donors to effectively reach the community groups doing this work.

We have much yet to accomplish. We hope this report helps philanthropy make the most of what community-based climate work can achieve. We look forward to working alongside you to make this a reality.

With gratitude,

Jorgen Thomsen, MacArthur Foundation

Katie Redford, Equation Campaign

Rhea Suh, Marin Community Foundation

Executive summary

This report aims to present a comprehensive account of the benefits and impacts of community-based climate strategies. It both (1) describes *how* community-based strategies can lead to broader climate impact, drawing on specific campaigns as examples, and (2) quantifies the carbon mitigation of those efforts. Further, it describes the additional benefits of community-based strategies, beyond specific mitigation numbers, to elements such as durability, strengthening national policy efforts, and innovating new ideas that can be scaled.

This report draws on a synthesis of academic research on climate efforts and interviews with more than 40 climate experts, practitioners, organizers, and funders. Funders and experts consulted identified several ways that community-based work fits into their theories of change for climate mitigation. A given effort may operate through one or several of these pathways, depending on the circumstances; actors tend to focus on making an impact through one or two (rather than all) of these pathways. Community-based climate work can:

- 1. **Build an engaged citizenry to create systemic change:** Community-based strategies can generate durable local support based on the direct employment, health, or equity impacts their efforts have on residents' lives. This in turn can build community engagement that supports transformational efforts. Support rooted in community impacts can avoid the lightning rod that climate specific terminology has become.
- 2. **Implement national mitigation strategies:** Local investments are needed to ensure that national strategies and policies translate into reality and produce their intended impact.
- 3. Advance climate progress that can only happen locally: Some progress can only happen locally, typically because it depends on local decision-making, or because certain places can advance solutions that are politically infeasible elsewhere.
- 4. **Develop, test, and prove scalable solutions:** States and major cities can be laboratories for developing and testing new policy approaches that can subsequently be adopted more widely.

We also analyzed 15 data points to understand the carbon mitigation impact and ROI of community-based climate strategies. These strategies included state and local legislation; renewable energy development; supply-side campaigns/strategies (e.g., shutting down a coal plant); and implementation efforts (e.g., retrofitting of buildings). The analysis reveals that these community-based strategies can yield meaningful mitigation impacts with strong ROIs. Many of the efforts profiled will mitigate 1 to 8 million metric tons of CO₂e by 2030 (with some mitigating significantly more), at a cost of well under \$1 of local philanthropic investment per metric ton of CO₂e mitigated by 2030. The table at the end of the executive summary presents an overview of this analysis.

This report does not seek to imply that carbon mitigation is the most important element of local efforts, which often have other economic, health, and equity benefits. Rather, this report aims to fill a gap in the field through a systematic effort to understand the mitigation impacts of community-based strategies. There is an opportunity for philanthropy to become more involved in local efforts that complement federal policy, state policy, and national

interventions. This sort of diversified portfolio can support philanthropy to achieve results at the speed and scale that is required to meet the climate crisis.

The analysis below only captures the direct, quantifiable impact of each effort. The ROI estimates account for the total philanthropic cost of *local* efforts, since the activities of national NGOs and government are usually relatively well funded and taken as a given condition. For additional details on the approach, see the "Analysis methodology" section. For additional details on each data point, see Appendix A.

F // -	Metric tons	of CO2e (MTCC	Cost of local	Cost per total					
Effort	Per year	By 2030	By 2050	efforts	MTCO2e avoided through 2030				
State and local legislation									
New York's Climate Leadership and Community Protection Act	N/A	58-120 M	1.8-1.9 B	\$10 M	\$0.08-0.17				
California's Advanced Clean Trucks regulation	N/A	17 M* (2040 estimate)	24 M	\$4 M	\$0.24* (through 2040)				
New York City Local Law 154	N/A	2.1 M* (2040 estimate)	Not available	\$1.5 M	\$0.71* (through 2040)				
San Jose electric policies (2019 reach code and ordinance, 2020 building code)	N/A	887 K	7.8 M	\$1 M	\$1.13				
Renewable energy development									
Empire Wind 1	1.4 M	5.4 M	32.6 M	\$2 M	\$0.37				
Sunrise Wind	1.5 M	7.7 M	38.7 M	\$200 K	\$0.03				
Eagle Shadow Mountain Solar PV Park	600 K	4.2 M	16.2 M	\$500 K	\$0.12				
South Fork Wind	222 K	1.3 M	6 M	\$200 K	\$0.15				
California's Solar on Multifamily Affordable Housing program	N/A	600 K-1.4 M	2.2-7.2 M	\$14 M	\$10.30-22.43				
Oak Run Solar Project	1 M	5.1 M	25.5 M	\$110 K	\$0.02				
Supply-side strategies									
Keystone XL pipeline cancellation	6-12 M	52-105 M	168-337 M	\$2.6 M	\$0.02-0.05				
Crawford and Fisk power plants shutdown	2.2 M	39 M	82 M	\$1 M	\$0.03				
Enbridge Northern Gateways pipelines cancellation	4-7 M	51-103 M	124-250 M	\$8.5 M	\$0.08-0.17				
Implementation efforts									
Industrial decarbonization in Pennsylvania	N/A	5.3 M	9.2 M	\$500 K	\$0.09				
Maine's heat pump program**	150 K	1.2 M	4.8 M	-	-				

Overview of ROI of community-based climate strategies

* Indicates value for a different time horizon than listed in the column heading, as noted in the cell, based on available data. ** In this case, philanthropy helped launch a quasi-governmental state entity that then led the heat pump work. While philanthropy's role was critical, it is hard to quantify how much philanthropic funding should be attributed to this effort.

Background

For decades, the interplay between local, national, and global climate efforts has helped power the environmental movement. Historically, national philanthropic efforts targeting climate have focused on national and regional policy, supported by a rigorous quantitative methodology centered on greenhouse gas (GHG) mitigation. In recent years, national funders have directed increased resources to community-based climate strategies^{*} – with a particular focus on marginalized communities, who are disproportionately harmed by the climate crisis across the globe.⁴ This trend has also played out at the federal level: the landmark climate bill, the Inflation Reduction Act (IRA), implemented the Justice40 Initiative, which required directing significant resources to underserved communities.⁵ Following this, the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) launched an initiative to help local communities navigate and leverage IRA funding.⁶ These actions were bolstered by national funders, who coordinated to accelerate local implementation of the IRA (e.g., via Invest in Our Future, BuildUS, the Powering Climate & Infrastructure Careers for All Initiative).⁷

Community-based climate strategies have countless societal, economic, health, and equity benefits that are well understood and tend to be highlighted in public reports – for good reason.⁸ This report is not meant to imply that carbon mitigation is the primary or most important element of local efforts. Climate strategies with strong community leadership and participation, whether cancelling the Keystone XL pipeline or banning gas in new buildings, can also provide concrete carbon mitigation impacts. **Yet to date, there has been no systematic effort to compile and analyze the carbon impacts of these local and community-based climate strategies. This report aims to fill that gap and serve as a bridge between many of the funders and practitioners involved in community-based climate work and those who focus on measuring the carbon impact of mitigation efforts.**

When done well, local and national work can create a virtuous cycle to support each other (e.g., local efforts draw on federal subsidies or expertise and research from national institutions; national advocacy efforts mobilize and rely on communities who became climate supporters through local projects).

As this report shows, community-based strategies can yield meaningful mitigation impacts with strong returns on investment (ROIs). Many of the efforts profiled will mitigate 1 to 8 million metric tons of CO₂e by 2030 (with some mitigating significantly more), at a cost of well under \$1 of local philanthropic investment per metric ton of CO₂e mitigated by 2030.

This report is not the first to highlight the need to fund community-based climate strategies, and it heavily draws on the insights of the many leaders and thinkers who have grappled with this previously.

^{*} Please note that this report uses the term "community-based strategies" to encompass the wide variety of place-based strategies that involve leadership or meaningful input from local grassroots groups, and which mainly occurred at a local, county, or occasionally state level. These strategies are also sometimes referred to as grassroots, local, front-line, or community-led strategies. This encompasses, but is not limited to, support for litigation and legal advocacy; permitting, administrative, and regulatory processes; investigative journalism and media strategies; community outreach; education and organizing; rallies and protests; and arts and cultural events. This definition excludes efforts that were largely driven and shaped by elites, technocrats, or policymakers. Please also note that community-based strategies can have impact at the local, regional, and/or national levels, with the goal of achieving Paris-aligned GHG reductions.

Community-based climate mitigation: pathways to impact

This report draws on a synthesis of academic research on climate efforts and interviews with more than 40 climate experts, practitioners, organizers, and funders. Funders and experts consulted identified several ways that community-based work fits into their theories of change for climate mitigation. A given effort may operate through one or several of these pathways, depending on the circumstances; actors tend to focus on making an impact through one or two (rather than all) of these pathways. Community-based climate work can:

- 1. Build an engaged citizenry to create systemic change
- 2. Implement national mitigation strategies
- 3. Advance climate progress that can only happen at the local level
- 4. Develop, test, and prove scalable solutions

1. Build an engaged citizenry to create systemic change

As outlined below, community-based strategies can (1) generate durable local support for strong climate laws and policies, which can in turn (2) enable transformational national change, and ultimately (3) create the enabling conditions that shift the balance of power to make climate progress.

1.1. Community-based climate strategies can generate durable local support for strong climate laws and policies

Ohio's work on renewable energy portfolio standard illustrates a broader principle on the importance of community-level work in advancing and maintaining climate policies. Policy and industry insiders – including lawmakers, utility companies, and environmental NGOs – worked for years to make progress on renewable energy and energy efficiency in Ohio.⁹ In 2008, lawmakers in Ohio enacted bold policy that required 12.5% of energy supply to come from renewable resources, mirroring similar efforts in other states (e.g., in California and Oregon). Despite the success of these early efforts, in 2019, opponents enacted legislation to scale back this work. There had been almost no community engagement or support for the original work and, as such, there was almost no public impetus to oppose the reversal (consumer advocates could not even garner enough signatures to create a ballot initiative on the law).¹⁰ In response to these setbacks, local leaders decided to try another approach that would provide a more durable force for climate. They formed a statewide coalition of communities committed to climate solutions, Power a Clean Future Ohio. The effort has received commitments from over 50 communities (e.g., 100% renewable energy by 2050 in Cincinnati and Cleveland) and is tracking their collective mitigation impacts.¹¹

Local climate work can have a concrete impact on citizens' lives – like their health or jobs. When people have a stake in an effort, they will stand up to protect it, and their selfinterest can transcend ideological views. As shown in Ohio, local- and state-level work has enabled climate progress to persist throughout the shifting political winds – and climate policy backlash – of the past decade. Climate work becomes meaningful to residents when, for example, renewable energy projects bring job opportunities or when a coal plant closure reduces levels of asthma or pollutants in drinking water. And since selfinterest in benefits like clean air or new jobs transcends ideological views on climate change, residents will fight for their interests and the efforts

will be more likely to withstand changing political climates. Mayors, county commissioners, and governors – regardless of their political views – will feel pressure to advance these efforts when their constituents support it. Power a Clean Future Ohio, for instance, has gotten conservative mayors to join its efforts because they see concrete benefits to their communities. Climate policy can then become popular policy.

Beyond that, the broader environmental movement has notched a series of victories that have strong enough grassroots support to withstand evolving state and federal policy environments. For example, the environmentally friendly Mid-Barataria Sediment Diversion, which has been in development since 2016, has maintained continued support from New Orleans and Louisiana policymakers. Its support comes from its ability to boost communities' economies, reduce storm surge risk, and ultimately maintain and build more land than simple dredging.¹⁴

For additional detail on how community involvement can lead to more effective outcomes, please see the box to the right.

1.2. Community-based support can enable transformational national change

Community-based strategies can help catalyze transformative national changes. Many practitioners believe that seeing the benefits and impact of local efforts firsthand – a new solar farm creating

jobs, or cleaner water in nearby rivers – can help shift residents' views about what is possible nationally.

From the Civil Rights movement to #MeToo and Black Lives Matter, countless global movements have started from grassroots efforts. This was the case for the environmental

How does community involvement in climate planning affect implementation and success?

When working in communities, enabling more community involvement can produce even more impressive results. Inviting community input does, of course, require more time and resources up front. Yet some studies indicate that climate plans that are designed with community input can lead to more progress than plans designed solely by technocrats (as demonstrated in the example above of Ohio's renewable energy plans). In one study of nine cities that were creating climate plans, participatory processes led to improved climate and energy outcomes over a ten-year timeline.¹² The improved efficacy of projects with community input has also been documented in studies of climate-resilience efforts (e.g., when cities meaningfully collaborated with community groups and built neighborhood capacity to shape and implement resilience solutions, strategies were more effective) and in global development (e.g., intervention design was more effective when communities were consulted on problems).¹³ movement as well. In the late 1960s, local anti-pollution groups began forming in major cities. As they started gaining traction in communities and at the state level, a nationwide Earth Day 1970 was planned.¹⁵ This proved to be a catalyst for the environmental movement and led to 12 major national laws over the following years, which form the basis for today's environmental regulatory framework.¹⁶

Many have argued that tackling climate change is fundamentally a question of power. Most of the technical and policy changes needed have been known for years, but have been blocked by the power of the fossil fuel industry and its influential financial and political supporters.

While it is hard to predict which efforts will gain national or even international momentum, if even one of them goes viral (e.g., Keystone XL, Standing Rock), the success can provide exponential returns that cover the investment in a broader portfolio. For example, in response to the rapid expansion of liquefied natural gas (LNG) terminals, groups from frontline communities (e.g., Vessel Project, Permian Gulf Coast Coalition, For a Better Bayou, Fishermen Involved in Sustaining our Heritage) started organizing against the terminals.¹⁷ The local groups focused on community education and organization, litigation, investigative journalism, and meetings with local and national government officials. They also partnered with national groups who leveraged their connections with Biden administration officials to amplify local groups' messages.¹⁸ In early 2024, the Department of Energy paused all approvals for new LNG export terminals until it could establish a process to evaluate projects' impacts on climate, communities, and national security.¹⁹ In announcing this policy, the Biden administration directly credited the work of grassroots activists and communities.²⁰ President Trump reversed this executive action in January of 2025²¹. This rollback could not reverse the impact of the pause. Impacts include continued downward trends in renewable electricity costs²² and continued upward trends in LNG construction costs,²³ likely to be exacerbated by any tariffs on steel. This example illustrates how local efforts can shape federal decisions, and how their effects outlast unfavorable ones.

As the LNG terminal example shows, even once national policy wins are achieved, significant work – and political power from continued grassroots support – are needed to protect them. Without popular support, these successes remain very vulnerable. From 2017 to 2020, nearly 100 federal environmental rules, including the Clean Power Plan and vehicle emissions limits, were revoked or otherwise rolled back by the Trump administration.²⁴ Beginning in 2021, many were reinstated through executive orders. These rules made a meaningful impact, despite their repeals, but could have accomplished more if local support was built to sufficiently withstand federal opposition.

1.3. Broad-based support will help create the enabling conditions that shift the balance of power to make climate progress

A wide array of voices – ranging from the United Nations to local climate justice advocates – argue that successfully tackling the climate challenge is fundamentally a question of power.²⁵ For years, experts have known most of the policy, technocratic, and technological changes needed to mitigate climate change. And yet the entrenched power of the fossil fuel industry has stymied that progress by spreading misinformation about renewable energy, obstructing governments' climate efforts, and pushing anti-climate legislation.²⁶ Building the capacity of community organizations to harness residents' voices and translate them into policy can help shift the balance of power, especially as fossil fuel lobbying remains

pervasive throughout the government.²⁷

Political campaigns and issue-advocacy groups have spent decades trying to crack the elusive question of how to most effectively generate public support and translate it into political power. This undoubtedly requires a mix of tools – compelling communications and narratives, strong platforms and messengers, and meaningful engagement with individuals.²⁸

Community-based work is a critical part of shifting this balance of power. Local organizations can build the kind of deep support that requires a long-term, thoughtful presence in the community (e.g., demonstrating commitment over multiple years, not just in the months before an election; engaging on a range of projects that matter to residents, not just ones that have the largest climate impact; using deep canvassing to do what many text blasts could never accomplish).²⁹ Local groups give communities structures to engage and mobilize residents.³⁰ In an era of diminished voluntary associations, the structures formed by local organizations - whether they are primarily climate-focused or not - are crucial for these efforts. These strong relationships can be leveraged into political power when the moment of need arises (e.g., when a federal climate bill is under consideration). In such moments, rather than acting alone, local groups can rely on regional and state coordination bodies to help align and scale efforts. The fossil fuel industry appears to believe that popular opposition can threaten its work (i.e., by eroding the industry's social license), and thus has taken increasingly strong measures to try to hold it back (e.g., targeting the public with misleading information, fighting shareholder advocacy and ESG policies, and supporting laws that restrict free speech and association).³¹

2. Implement national mitigation strategies

Local investments are crucial for ensuring that national strategies and policies are properly implemented.

The national Beyond Coal Campaign, for example, was more successful in closing coal plants in places where it had the resources to meaningfully engage the local community. After a given plant was slated to close, opponents often would try to delay the shutdown. In most locations, the communities who were involved with the campaign successfully blocked those efforts and kept the retirements on track. However, in some places where community engagement was minimal, opponents succeeded. Wisconsin's Columbia Energy Center, for example, had its retirement delayed by at least two years, and there was minimal local engagement to push back on this.³²

Many of the large-scale renewable energy efforts that national policymakers seek to encourage also hinge on local efforts. Under the US land use planning framework, communities often have the authority to approve new renewable energy developments. And getting residents to feel comfortable with these projects and to see the benefits they can provide often requires engagement from local organizations that have the community's trust. Without the right local engagement, many of these projects will be blocked, and the national

The Beyond Coal Campaign was more successful in closing coal plants in places where it had the resources to meaningfully engage the local community. policies and incentives aimed at funding new projects will never have their desired impact. Indeed, 15% of counties have blocked the development of utility-scale solar or wind projects – the way the fossil fuel industry has organized local opposition shows the power of community-based strategies, which can also be leveraged to oppose climate goals.³³ These dynamics are explored further in the "Renewable energy development" section later in this report.

Finally, the ongoing implementation of the IRA also illustrates this dynamic. The \$27 billion Greenhouse Gas Reduction Fund depends on a network of community development financial institutions, credit unions, nonprofits, green banks, and local government agencies to help finance a range of building decarbonization, clean transportation, and renewable energy projects. This will require providing loans, rebates/incentives, and technical assistance to individuals and small businesses, with a focus on disadvantaged communities. Doing this will require partnering with local organizations that have significant staff capacity, technical expertise, and trust in these disadvantaged communities.³⁴

Smart policies and welldesigned incentives are usually not enough to get people to change their behavior. Validation, outreach, and handson support from trusted sources in one's own community can help close the adoption gap. Getting homeowners to install heat pumps or induction stoves cannot be accomplished solely with directives from Washington. Smart policies and well-designed incentives are usually not enough to get people to change their behavior: validation, outreach, and hands-on support from trusted individuals and organizations in one's own community can help close the adoption gap.³⁵ Similarly, additional support can help ensure that a local school or affordable housing operator can retrofit its buildings. Getting different organizations

to opt in and successfully navigate projects will require significant outreach, education, and technical assistance. And in the disadvantaged communities where this work is intended to focus, this kind of organizational capacity is likely to be less robust, thus requiring even more local implementation support (e.g., to access and blend multiple capital sources).³⁶

3. Advance climate progress that can only happen at the local level

Some progress can only happen at the local level, typically for one of two reasons: (1) some climate efforts depend on local decision-making or (2) certain places can advance solutions that are politically infeasible elsewhere.

3.1. Many climate efforts depend on local decision-making

State and local governments play a large role in regulating the building, housing, and transportation sectors, which are responsible for the bulk of global emissions.³⁷ They also have significant power over land use decisions – which can either enable or block fossil fuel projects or enable or block renewable energy projects (as noted in the section above). Finally, public utility commissions have jurisdiction over state energy supply, and their approvals and cooperation are critical for transitioning to clean energy. As such, these decision-makers have tremendous power to either accelerate or stall efforts.

Community residents can either be directly involved in these types of decisions (e.g., via public hearings, zoning approvals), or influence the decision-makers (e.g., electing public utility commissioners, putting political pressure on the leaders that appoint commissioners). Having community groups that can organize citizens, educate them about these issues, and create pressure to support climate projects can meaningfully increase these efforts' likelihood of success.

3.2. Certain places can advance solutions that are politically infeasible elsewhere

Local efforts can also help make progress in broader geographies that are unfriendly to climate issues. Given American political dynamics, some states are likely to make only minimal progress, if any, on climate. Yet there are often opportunities to make an impact at the local level – whether in major cities (e.g., via building regulations) or in rural communities (e.g., reducing pollution from a nearby plant, or creating jobs through a new renewable project). While dispersed, these efforts can add up to significant impact, as demonstrated by Bloomberg Philanthropies' American Cities Challenge. The effort helped 25 cities reduce emissions by 74 million metric tons from 2020 through 2030, with a total investment of \$70 million (discussed in more detail in the "State and local legislation" section below).³⁸

4. Develop, test, and prove scalable solutions

States and major cities can be laboratories for developing and testing new policy approaches that can subsequently be adopted more widely. This approach has been effective across a range of issue areas: for example, Massachusetts's 2006 health care reform law served as a model for the Affordable Care Act in 2010.³⁹

In the climate realm, California mandated the nation's first GHG emissions standards for cars in 2004,⁴⁰ and the EPA eventually followed suit years later.⁴¹ Colorado passed a ground-breaking set of methane regulations in 2014, which provided a blueprint and lessons to pave the way for other states like Wyoming, and eventually the federal government, to pass similar methane rules.⁴² More recently, in 2019, New York State enacted a climate bill that served as a model for similar climate bills in other states (e.g., Illinois, Massachusetts). The New York law's mandate for investment in underserved communities also was a model for the national Justice40 Initiative, which shapes spending for the IRA and other federal programs.⁴³ The New York law is explored in more detail in the "State and local legislation" section.

The pathways described above illustrate how community-based strategies can lead to broader progress on climate change. The following section turns to analyzing the directly quantifiable impacts of specific community-based mitigation efforts.

Approach for analysis

This report aims to provide a quantitative analysis of the direct emissions reductions of community-based climate strategies. As mentioned above, this is not meant to imply the GHG reductions are the most important dimension of these efforts (e.g., above health or economic equity impacts); rather, we are focusing on this dimension given funder interest and the lack of comprehensive data on it. In addition, as outlined in "The case for community-based climate mitigation work" section, this work can lead to transformative and long-lasting climate impacts at the national level, even if it is hard to directly quantify its role. As a result, our analysis below focuses on the most directly tangible and quantifiable emissions impacts this work can have – by definition, a limited view of only one dimension of impact.

Inclusion criteria

We conducted desk research and spoke to local and national experts and practitioners to source data points for our analysis (see Appendix B for a list of interviewees). Please note the data points included are only a small subset of all the community-based work nationwide, and were chosen based on available information about the criteria outlined below. Data points had to meet five parameters to be included in the analysis:

- **Represent community-based strategies.** Local grassroots organization(s) had to have meaningful involvement that contributed to the effort's success. Local groups did not necessarily need to be the primary leaders of an effort for that effort to be included (e.g., a renewable energy developer is trying to build a project, and a local group works to build community support); however, local groups needed to do more than simply signing their names on a petition.
- Have direct, quantifiable emissions impacts. To be conservative and consistent in the analysis, we only included efforts with direct emissions impacts (e.g., directly reducing energy consumption or creating cleaner energy sources; not second-order impacts that an effort had on public sentiment, later policy adoption, etc.). We also only included efforts where the GHG impacts could be quantified with relative certainty. For example, the LNG export pause continues to have a significant impact, with multiple projects still unable to launch and rising interest rates and construction costs exacerbating investor uncertainty and putting the viability of some projects into question.⁴⁴ However, experts cannot yet quantify the GHG impact of the delay.
- Have a GHG impact at scale. Demonstration projects that had a clear emissions impact at a very small scale (e.g., 100 homes in a development, a community center) were not included. These efforts are valuable for piloting what can be possible but are not designed to make an impact at scale on their own.
- Have already happened or have largely certain impacts. To increase certainty, the analysis focused on efforts that have already happened, or that are in progress and have relatively certain impacts (e.g., a law that has passed and includes enforcement mechanisms, a project in the construction phase whose emissions benefits can be projected with a high level of confidence). We leave it to others to model the potential impacts of other efforts (e.g., proposed laws that have not yet passed, the impact of widespread retrofitting or new clean energy technologies).

• Are located in the US and Canada. The dynamics and impacts of local climate efforts differ significantly by country. As a starting point, we have analyzed efforts in the US and Canada. We believe subsequent analyses in other global contexts would add valuable insights.

Analysis methodology

We approached the analysis as follows. We have attempted to be conservative in our approach; as a result, the returns on these efforts may often be larger than presented below.

Emissions reductions

Emissions reductions represent reductions compared to a "business as usual" scenario. Emissions reductions for each project were sourced from existing analyses by reputable climate experts, when available (e.g., RMI, World Resources Institute, or privately commissioned analyses on a specific project). When not available, emissions numbers were calculated using respected public tools and calculators (e.g., the EPA's AVERT calculator for renewable energy projects). In the small number of cases where neither were available or applicable to a project, estimates were calculated based on guidance from experts and input from prior studies or analyses (see Appendix A for details on the calculation approach for each data point). Calculation approaches were vetted by multiple experts to ensure their rigor. As noted above, emissions estimates only include changes that could be directly attributed to the effort with a high degree of certainty (one can always add to these estimates with expected secondary effects).

Estimates were standardized to reflect reductions in metric tons of CO_2e (MTCO₂e) occurring annually, cumulatively by 2030, or cumulatively by 2050, as applicable.

Estimates of impact were not discounted to try to estimate the "share" of credit that philanthropy could take for the impact (e.g., in situations where government actors or businesses could also get partial credit for the success). This kind of discounting is inherently subjective, and this report presents the unadjusted numbers so that readers can make their own decisions about whether and how to discount them.

Costs

Our analysis includes the estimated cost to philanthropy for the local/community-based portions of each effort. To gather this data, we spoke to funders and/or local practitioners who led the effort and had a bird's-eye view of the players and funding involved.

The cost estimates capture the total costs across all funders, not just a single funder. Given that this report is designed to inform philanthropic decision-making, the ROI does not include resources from government or private developers (and in general, philanthropy aims to leverage these resources).

Cost estimates capture the spending of all local players involved (e.g., if several partners worked together on an effort). We asked local leaders to estimate the true cost of the work to their organization, even if they did not have dedicated grants to cover all of it (e.g., include cost of staff who worked on the effort even if they were funded by general operating funds). Costs did *not* include the expenses of national groups who contributed technical assistance or expertise to the efforts, since their activities and funding are typically relatively well-funded and therefore taken as a given condition. However, national groups' re-granting of funds to

local groups was counted. The estimates aimed to capture the broad set of costs for an effort – for instance, the groundwork and capacity that was required several years before a campaign was in its peak phase.

Additional methodological notes

This analysis has several noteworthy caveats.

It endeavors to provide as clear a picture as possible about the order of magnitude of the spending and impact of community-based climate work. All estimates aim to be as accurate as possible but have obvious limitations (e.g., local groups not precisely tracking staff hours spent on each initiative, uncertainty about energy use rates). These likely do not change the broader trends.

Since the analysis only includes efforts that had carbon impacts, it necessarily excludes efforts that failed for one reason or another (e.g., a policy was not adopted, an effort to open a new solar plant was blocked). Any funding portfolio is assumed to include some wins and some losses, and these successes should be considered in that context.

The analysis only looks at the ROI in terms of directly quantifiable emissions benefits. One could show a higher ROI for these efforts by including their health, equity, or social benefits; secondary or less certain emissions benefits they might have; or their impact in shifting public opinion to enable transformative policy changes (which cannot be directly measured and attributed to a given effort).

As with all climate analyses, the longer the projected impact timeline, the more uncertainty there is about the impact (e.g., energy markets might shift in unexpected ways by 2050, which would change the numbers).

Finally, since the examples included are limited to efforts with directly quantifiable carbon impacts, they necessarily exclude other community-based strategies that might have major impacts on changing public sentiment or leading to national climate action. Therefore, these examples should not be considered a comprehensive illustration of the types of impactful community-based strategies.

Note that emissions reductions were calculated using third-party tools, without requiring specific calculations from local groups. Local groups interviewed reported limited ability to conduct these kinds of carbon calculations, and funders will typically be able to handle those externally based on the project data (e.g., output of a new solar project, capacity of pipeline shut down), without requiring additional reporting from grantees.

Quantitative impact of community-based strategies

The data points below were sourced from desk research and interviews with experts and practitioners. They are organized into four categories: (1) state and local legislation, (2) renewable energy development, (3) supply-side strategies, and (4) implementation efforts. Each is covered in its own section below. For additional details on each data point, see Appendix A.

The analysis reveals that community-based strategies can yield meaningful mitigation impacts with strong ROIs. Many of the efforts profiled will mitigate 1-8 million metric tons of CO_2e by 2030 (with some mitigating significantly more), at a cost of well under \$1 of local philanthropic investment per ton of CO_2e mitigated by 2030.

	Metric tons of CO_2e (MTCO ₂ e) avoided			Cost of local	Cost per total
Effort	Per year	By 2030	By 2050	efforts	MTCO2e avoided through 2030
State and local legislation					
New York's Climate Leadership and Community Protection Act	N/A	58-120 M	1.8-1.9 B	\$10 M	\$0.08-0.17
California's Advanced Clean Trucks regulation	N/A	17 M* (2040 estimate)	24 M	\$4 M	\$0.24* (through 2040)
New York City Local Law 154	N/A	2.1 M* (2040 estimate)	Not available	\$1.5 M	\$0.71* (through 2040)
San Jose electric policies (2019 reach code and ordinance, 2020 building code)	N/A	887 K	7.8 M	\$1 M	\$1.13
Renewable energy development					
Empire Wind 1	1.4 M	5.4 M	32.6 M	\$2 M	\$0.37
Sunrise Wind	1.5 M	7.7 M	38.7 M	\$200 K	\$0.03
Eagle Shadow Mountain Solar PV Park	600 K	4.2 M	16.2 M	\$500 K	\$0.12
South Fork Wind	222 K	1.3 M	6 M	\$200 K	\$0.15
California's Solar on Multifamily Affordable Housing program	N/A	600 K-1.4 M	2.2-7.2 M	\$14 M	\$10.30-22.43
Oak Run Solar Project	1 M	5.1 M	25.5 M	\$110 K	\$0.02
Supply-side strategies					
Keystone XL pipeline cancellation	6-12 M	52-105 M	168-337 M	\$2.6 M	\$0.02-0.05
Crawford and Fisk power plants shutdown	2.2 M	39 M	82 M	\$1 M	\$0.03
Enbridge Northern Gateways pipelines cancellation	4-7 M	51-103 M	124-250 M	\$8.5 M	\$0.08-0.17
Implementation efforts					
Industrial decarbonization in Pennsylvania	N/A	5.3 M	9.2 M	\$500 K	\$0.09
Maine's heat pump program**	150 K	1.2 M	4.8 M	-	-

Table 1: Overview of ROI of community-based climate strategies

* Indicates value for a different time horizon than listed in the column heading, as noted in the cell, based on available data. ** In this case, philanthropy helped launch a quasi-governmental state entity that then led the heat pump work. While philanthropy's role was critical, it is hard to quantify how much philanthropic funding should be attributed to this effort.

1. State and local legislation

State and local governments can play a crucial role in addressing climate change for several reasons. As discussed above, they can pilot new policy approaches that can then be replicated elsewhere, or advance efforts in geographies where broader change might not be politically feasible. States may lead mitigation efforts when the federal government is not doing so, and cities may lead mitigation efforts when their state leadership is not doing so (such as Power for a Clean Future Ohio).

And finally, state and local efforts can have a meaningful impact of their own. A large portion of the country's population and emissions are concentrated in certain states and urban areas.⁴⁵ Local governments can move the needle on climate mitigation through their ability to regulate construction, transportation, and energy sources, and their ability to provide tax credits or other incentives.

The Bloomberg Philanthropies American Cities Challenge illustrates how individual city efforts can add up to significant impact. The Challenge provided expert support (e.g., staff capacity, technical assistance, communications resources) and funded local groups (e.g., to organize and build public support, to lead research efforts) in 25 cities with ambitious carbon reduction goals. Bloomberg Philanthropies invested \$70 million across the cities, which are now on track to reduce emissions by 74 million metric tons between 2020 and 2030.⁴⁶

	Metric tons	Metric tons of CO ₂ e (MTCO ₂ e) avoided			Cost per total
Effort	Per year By 2030		By 2050 Cost of local efforts		MTCO ₂ e avoided through 2030
New York's Climate Leadership and Community Protection Act: A landmark climate bill, drafted by a broad grassroots coalition, that sets emissions caps and funds disadvantaged communities	N/A	58-120 M	1.8-1.9 B	\$10 M	\$0.08-0.17
California's Advanced Clean Trucks regulation: Requires manufacturers to sell zero- emission trucks as an increasing percentage of their annual California sales from 2024 to 2035; was passed with input and support from community groups	N/A	17 M *(2040 estimate)	24 M	\$4 M	\$0.24* (through 2040)
New York City Local Law 154: A law that bans gas for new construction, and which was passed as the result of advocacy by local grassroots groups	N/A	2.1 M* (2040 estimate)	Not available	\$1.5 M	\$0.71* (through 2040)
San Jose electric policies (2019 reach code and ordinance, 2020 building code): Prohibit natural gas infrastructure in all new construction in San Jose; the regulations were supported by youth activists, labor representatives, parents' groups, and environmental groups * Indicates value for a different time hor	N/A	887 K	7.8 M	\$1 M	\$1.13

Case study: New York's Climate Leadership and Community Protection Act

Avoids 58-120 million metric tons of CO₂e by 2030 at a cost of ~\$0.08-0.17 per metric ton avoided

New York State passed its landmark climate law, the Climate Leadership and Community Protection Act (CLCPA), in 2019. The CLCPA commits to 100% clean electricity by 2040, targets an 85% reduction in economy-wide GHG emissions by 2050 (from 1990 levels), and directs 35% of state climate and energy funding to disadvantaged communities. The legislation's targets have clear enforcement mechanisms and are expected to avoid 58-120 million metric tons of CO_2e emissions by 2030.⁴⁷

This legislation emerged after years of organizing, campaigning, and advocacy efforts by New York Renews. NY Renews assembled a statewide coalition of 300+ grassroots groups with diverse priorities – including labor unions, faith communities, and community groups – and gathered their input on what climate-related efforts mattered to them. Based on the coalition's input, NY Renews proposed initial policies in 2015 and spent the subsequent years advocating for support alongside its partners.⁴⁸

NY Renews worked closely with non-climate-focused groups to build broad support for the bill over several years. NY Renews was able to provide some sub-grants to these groups to support their participation, though many also provided significant in-kind staff time. The coalition used a combination of insider strategies (e.g., working directly with policymakers), direct actions (e.g., protests), and publicity efforts to help pass the CLCPA.

The State Senate flipped to strong progressive control in 2018, providing the coalition with a policy window.⁴⁹ Near the end of the legislative session in 2019, the governor announced that the bill would need to be put on hold until the next session. In response, the coalition organized over 400 activists – including 200 taxi drivers who were invested in the CLCPA's employment benefits – who blockaded the door to the governor's office. A month later, near the end of the session, the governor signed the bill into law.

NY Renews and its partners have continued to shape the bill's implementation through the state legislature's Climate Action Council and Climate Justice Working Group.⁵⁰ The bill's passage has also strengthened NY Renews' and its partners' subsequent climate efforts in regulation and public education.

The CLCPA will help decarbonize New York's economy, expand large-scale renewable energy sources, and protect other climate laws that have come under attack (e.g., secure the ability to pass gas bans). It also provides a host of health equity and economic benefits, especially to marginalized communities. Further, the bill has become a model for other states' climate bills (e.g., Illinois,⁵¹ Massachusetts⁵²) and even helped shape federal legislation (e.g., the IRA's Justice40 Initiative structure for identifying and investing in disadvantaged communities).

2. Renewable energy development

Renewable energy development – including wind, solar, battery storage, and transmission lines – is crucial to meeting climate goals.⁵³ While renewable energy has broad public support, communities in the US and across the world have at times opposed renewable power development in their areas due to environmental, cultural, social, and economic

concerns (often magnified by deliberate campaigns from the fossil fuel industry to frame these projects negatively).⁵⁴

In the US, 15% of counties have blocked the development of utility-scale solar or wind projects, and several states – including Vermont – have made it nearly impossible to build new projects.⁵⁵ The number of counties blocking this work is growing quickly and includes areas in the Midwest and South, which have particularly good conditions for these projects.⁵⁶ Even in areas where renewable energy projects remain legal, community opposition to a specific project can torpedo it. In a study of domestic opposition to clean power projects from 2008 to 2021, roughly half of projects that faced opposition were permanently cancelled (and another third faced significant delays).⁵⁷

Wind and solar developments require vast amounts of land, and only limited land meets the required technical and financial specifications.⁵⁸ As a result, if renewables are to grow to the needed levels, the country cannot afford to have too many projects blocked.

While developers have incentives to engage communities and gain their support, the data

cited above and experience in the field show they are not always able to effectively do so.⁵⁹ Structurally, philanthropy is better positioned to build community buy-in, which is often cultivated over the course of many years, through a range of efforts on different topics that matter to the community. Philanthropy, including place-based philanthropy, is inherently better able to build long-term relationships than a developer that is coming in to focus on a short-term need. Jane Kleeb's new Energy Builders project, for example, aims to use local engagement to secure support for renewable projects (aiming to unblock previously blocked projects that could reduce emissions by 9.3 million metric tons per year across three states).⁶⁰

Fifteen percent of US counties have blocked the development of utility-scale solar or wind projects, and several states have made it nearly impossible to build new projects.

The emissions numbers in the table below were drawn from published reports on each project's impact (when available), and from the EPA's AVERT calculator.[†]

Renewable energy development – data points							
	Metric tons of	of CO2e (MTCC	D₂e) avoided	Cost of local	Cost per total		
Effort	Per year	By 2030	By 2050	efforts	MTCO₂e avoided through 2030		
Empire Wind 1: Offshore wind farm in New York designed with significant input from communities	1.4 M	5.4 M	32.6 M	\$2.0 M	\$0.37		
Sunrise Wind: Offshore wind farm in New York that has a host community agreement with affected onshore localities, which local groups advocated for	1.5 M	7.7 M	38.7 M	\$200 K	\$0.03		
Eagle Shadow Mountain Solar PV Park: A solar plant in the Moapa River Indian Reservation	600 K	4.2 M	16.2 M	\$500 K	\$0.12		

[†] The AVERT Web Edition was used for these estimates. Experts recommended AVERT as the most reliable public tool, though its estimates are less precise the further out the projections are stretched (due to changes in the broader grid, etc.).

that was supported by and is operated by the tribe					
South Fork Wind: Offshore wind farm in Long Island that faced opposition but was approved thanks to advocacy from local groups	222 K	1.3 M	6.0 M	\$200 K	\$0.15
California's Solar on Multifamily Affordable Housing program: Financial incentives to install solar panels on low-income rental buildings, which was advocated for and is now administered by local groups	N/A	600 K-1.4 M	2.2-7.2 M	\$14 M	\$10.30-22.43
Oak Run Solar Project: The largest agrivoltaic project in Ohio, which a coalition of community groups advocated for	1 M	5.1 M	25.5 M	\$110 K	\$0.02

Case study: Empire Wind 1

Avoids 5.4 million metric tons of CO₂e by 2030 at a cost of ~\$0.37 per metric ton avoided

New York State broke ground on Empire Wind 1, an offshore wind project, in early 2024. Once the farm enters operation in 2027, it will reduce emissions by roughly 1.4 million metric tons of CO_2e annually (~5.4 million metric tons by 2030).⁶¹ When announced, this effort was part of the largest combined solicitation for renewable energy ever issued in the US.⁶²

The solicitation and subsequent approvals for the project followed years of advocacy by New Yorkers for Clean Power, the New York Offshore Wind Alliance, the Citizens Campaign for the Environment, and UPROSE (a neighborhood group based in Sunset Park, the underserved area where Empire Wind 1 will have its onshore base). The latter two groups have worked since 2015 to create an equitable offshore wind industry, with a "green reindustrialization" of the Industry City area, New York City's largest industrial waterfront.⁶³ The area was long dormant and originally slated for luxury apartments and retail shops, but UPROSE fought to prevent further gentrification and to instead develop the clean energy industry.⁶⁴ These groups were ultimately successful in getting former Governor Cuomo to commit to increasing offshore wind power, and to doing so in a way that prioritizes lowand moderate-income New Yorkers.⁶⁵ The organizations remained involved after the state's initial announcements, and have helped with subsequent project approvals.

These groups are continuing to shape the project's design, as developers have integrated community members in decision-making. The Empire Wind 1 developer worked with UPROSE and the New York Environmental Justice Alliance⁶⁶ for over two years,⁶⁷ enabling community residents to inform the project's supply chain, materials, waste disposal, and hiring practices.⁶⁸ The developer also worked with the Sunset Park Task Force and the New York City Economic Development Corporation to create the Offshore Wind Ecosystem Fund, a \$5 million clean energy community grant program to support sustainable growth, workforce development, underserved communities, and climate justice in the city's emerging offshore wind ecosystem.⁶⁹

3. Supply-side strategies

Burning fossil fuels accounts for almost 75% of total US GHG emissions.⁷⁰ Fossil fuel use is deeply entrenched in daily life (e.g., transportation, electric power), and renewable energy is not yet being produced at scale for the entire country. Many experts – including the International Energy Agency – argue that to effectively reduce fossil fuel use, work is needed on both the demand side (e.g., reducing energy consumption, such as via more efficient homes or cars) and the supply side (e.g., decreasing dependency on coal plants or pipelines).⁷¹ Experts assert that to reach carbon mitigation goals, society must phase down fossil fuel production while ramping up renewable energy production,⁷² since upstream efforts have higher abatement certainty than demand-side initiatives.⁷³ They argue that limiting fossil fuel supply can send clear market signals that help prevent the construction of new infrastructure that locks in future emissions.⁷⁴

"No one in their right mind would try to permit a pipeline to the Eastern Seaboard [from Appalachia] right now. It's a losing proposition."

-VP of natural gas extraction company

For example, developers face heightened risk when seeking to build pipelines in Appalachia because of arduous federal regulatory processes and expensive, drawn-out legal battles initiated by community groups.⁷⁶ This has effectively locked more than 210 trillion cubic feet of untapped natural gas in the ground.⁷⁷ A vice president of a natural gas extraction company was recently quoted saying, "No one in their right mind would try to permit a pipeline to the Eastern

Seaboard right now. It's a losing proposition."⁷⁸ And across the industry, disruptions and the resulting delays have had a business impact – the cost of capital for fossil fuel producers has spiked dramatically over the last ten years, making it harder to secure needed investments for growth.⁷⁹ Beyond the direct impacts these supply-side strategies have on limiting project

development, they can also sometimes create new legal precedents or catalyze broader narrative and public opinion shifts (as discussed in "The case for community-based climate mitigation" section).

And finally, each individual supply-side disruption – even one that does not lead to broader change – has an impact. Two analysts have put forward the conservative assumption that global oil consumption decreases by 5-10% of a pipeline's proposed capacity. We used this assumption in

How do market dynamics shape the true impact of blocking a pipeline?

Economists have estimated that for every barrel of oil kept off the market, global oil production decreases by 40-50% of a barrel (based on analyses of market demand and price elasticity, since in response to the disruption other sources will increase production and replace 50-60% of the curtailed barrel).⁷⁵ This assumes that the curtailed supply is permanently taken off the market. In reality, some of the supply that is blocked can make it out of the ground and get used in other ways - whether via alternate pipeline routes, via freight train, or by being used more locally. However, the added costs this introduces (e.g., cost of train transport or less convenient pipeline routes) often means that it is only economically viable to carry a smaller share of the supply to market. Analysts have not been able to quantify the overall reduction in global supply that results from a blocked pipeline. Two analysts have suggested that assuming global oil consumption decreases by 5-10% of a pipeline's proposed capacity would be a conservative assumption, which we used in our calculations below.

our calculations below. Please see the box above for additional context on these dynamics.

Supply-side strategies – data	-				
	Metric tons o	of CO ₂ e (MTC	O₂e) avoided	Cost of local	Cost per total
Effort	Per year	By 2030	By 2050	efforts	MTCO2e avoided through 2030
Keystone XL pipeline cancellation: The pipeline, which would have transported crude oil from Canada to the Gulf Coast, was opposed by Indigenous peoples, farmers, ranchers, and environmentalists; the local campaign eventually gained significant national attention	6-12 M	52-105 M	168-337 M	\$2.6 M	\$0.02-0.0
Crawford and Fisk power plants shutdown: Residents near two coal plants in Chicago who were directly impacted by the plants' pollution organized with local groups and environmentalists to get the plants closed	2.2 M	39 M	82 M	\$1 M	\$0.0
Enbridge Northern Gateways pipelines cancellation: The pipelines, which would have connected Alberta and British Columbia, were blocked by strong coalitions of Indigenous peoples, municipalities, and environmentalists	4-7 M	51-103 M	124-250 M	\$8.5 M	\$0.08-0.1

Case study: Keystone XL pipeline cancellation

Avoids 52-105 million metric tons of CO_2e by 2030 at a cost of ~\$0.02-0.05 per metric ton avoided The Keystone XL tar sands pipeline was abandoned by its developer in 2021 after more than 10 years of local resistance, legal battles, and executive orders. Its cancellation avoids 52 to 105 million metric tons of CO_2e emissions by 2030 alone.

The effort to oppose Keystone XL originated in 2006, when three Indigenous women approached the Indigenous Environmental Network about destructive tar sand mining in their areas.⁸⁰ They noticed that the new mining was contaminating local water supplies; harming hunting, trapping, and fishing; and causing forests to be razed. In the following years, environmental groups in Canada and the US explored several strategies to prevent the rapid expansion of the tar sands industry in Alberta, including stopping new and expanded pipelines such as Keystone XL. Indigenous groups, ranchers, and farmers along the proposed pipeline route began discussing the pipeline's detrimental impact on their communities. This coalition represented an unlikely alliance (later calling itself the "Cowboys and Indians Alliance"), and many of its members were primarily concerned about the pipeline's impact on their land and health rather than climate change. Their grassroots advocacy (e.g., by Bold Nebraska, Tribal Nations in Nebraska and South Dakota) - which for some years operated on a shoestring budget - eventually attracted national environmental groups (e.g., NRDC, Sierra Club, 350.org). Collectively, the partners pursued a mix of research, litigation, and advocacy strategies. Over time, the coalition's combined, consistent campaign activity (e.g., place- and culturally based

actions like barn raisings and Ponca sacred corn planting, combined with litigation, sit-ins, rallies, and letter-writing campaigns) began to garner national attention.⁸¹

In August 2011, Tar Sands Action organized 1,200 demonstrators to risk arrest outside of the White House, which proved to be a turning point that brought increased national attention to the effort.⁸² Leading scientists, economists, unions, and world leaders began voicing opposition to the project. In November, more than 15,000 people returned to surround the White House in another demonstration, leading to the Obama administration issuing its first delay just weeks later. Grassroots activists also bird-dogged President Obama at events all over the US, while political donors were reported to have expressed their opposition to Keystone XL privately to the president. In February 2013, more than 50,000 people came to DC to a "Forward on Climate" demonstration to pressure President Obama to reject the project. In 2014, activists submitted more than 2 million comments to the State Department during a public comment period, urging it to reject the pipeline.⁸³

Concurrently, in 2013 and 2014, the fossil fuel industry directed more than \$721 million to allied candidates and political parties, television ads, and lobbyists for the 2014 midterm election.⁸⁴ Despite this, the combination of local and national environmental efforts – of grassroots and grasstops pressure – ultimately proved successful. In November 2015, the Obama administration denied the cross-border permit necessary to build the Keystone XL pipeline. The president's use of a climate litmus test ultimately informed the administration's 2016 guidance to federal agencies to fully consider emissions, warming implications, and other impacts (e.g., sea rise, drought) in federal permitting decisions.⁸⁵

When President Trump assumed office in January 2017, his administration reissued the project permit, but this ultimately led to multiple false starts since each reissue attempt was blocked by legal efforts led by farmers, ranchers, tribes, and conservation groups.⁸⁶ Their collective efforts kept the project stalled from 2017 through 2020. On President Biden's first day in office in 2021, the Keystone XL pipeline permit was revoked. A few months later, the developer announced it was abandoning the project.

This project was perhaps the highest-profile effort to show how local climate efforts can garner significant national attention, and ultimately defeat a fossil fuel project. It has gone on to inspire and influence various other campaigns (e.g., Dakota Access Pipeline, Atlantic Coast Pipeline) and has proved the systemic impact that community-led opposition can have on the fossil fuel industry. For the sake of consistency, our analysis focused on the cost of the local efforts involved, though significant national resources were also critical for the effort's success.

4. Implementation efforts

Translating strong policies and incentives into reality (e.g., retrofitting homes and businesses, updating industrial equipment) often requires robust support for the "last mile" of the work, including education and technical assistance. For instance, state rebate programs (e.g., for electric vehicles) will be ineffective if people are unaware of the programs or cannot easily access them. This is where local efforts – which can provide the hands-on support and credibility that is key to adoption – can play an important role.⁸⁷

For example, Maine has launched several implementation-focused efforts to reach its climate targets. The state committed to installing 100,000 heat pumps by 2025 and to weatherizing at least 35,000 homes and businesses by 2030.⁸⁸ This effort has been incredibly

successful: in September 2023, Maine reached the 100,000 heat pump mark two years ahead of schedule and set a new goal to install another 175,000 by 2027.⁸⁹ Much of this work is carried out by Efficiency Maine, a quasi-governmental body that, among other things, helps consumers and businesses navigate this work. Efficiency Maine provided easy-to-access rebates, a database of vendors and installers, and significant advertising and educational materials, while working directly with department stores to lower the retail price of the devices.⁹⁰ By making the purchase and installation process significantly simpler for consumers and contractors, Maine effectively increased adoption rates. Efficiency Maine's origin story traces back to efforts by non-profit leaders who advocated for creating the entity and drafted early plans for it. As such, it illustrates another way that philanthropic support for local efforts can be adopted and scaled by government.

Effort	Metric tons of CO2e (MTCO2e) avoided			Cost of local	Cost per total MTCO2e avoided
	Per year	By 2030	By 2050	efforts	through 2030
Industrial decarbonization in Pennsylvania: EPA grant written by a local nonprofit on behalf of the State of Pennsylvania; the grant would help industrial businesses adopt cleaner equipment and technologies (\$396M received via EPA's Climate Pollution Reduction Grants program)	N/A	5 M	9 M	\$500 K	\$0.0
Maine's heat pump program:* Financial incentives and consumer information to support household heat pump installation. Efficiency Maine, which administers the program, was created in large part due to advocacy by local groups * In this case, philanthropy helped laund	150 K	1.2 M	4.8 M	-	

philanthropy's role was critical, it is hard to quantify how much philanthropic funding should be attributed to this effort.

Case study: industrial decarbonization in Pennsylvania

Avoids 5 million metric tons of CO2e by 2030 at a cost of ~\$0.09 per metric ton avoided

The Ohio River Valley Institute (ORVI), an Appalachia nonprofit, has been working alongside its partners over the past several years to help implement Pennsylvania's Climate Action Plan 2021.⁹¹ If successful, these efforts will help avoid 5 million metric tons of CO₂e emissions by 2030.

As part of this, ORVI supported the state's EPA application for funding to decarbonize Pennsylvania's industrial sector. The money would help reduce emissions from various industrial sectors (e.g., fossil fuel extraction and delivery, metals), which emit one-third of Pennsylvania's GHGs.⁹² The program would re-grant EPA funds to small- and mediumsized businesses to support equipment and technology upgrades that improve energy efficiency (e.g., electrification, use of low-carbon fuels, onsite renewable energy).93

To develop the proposal, ORVI commissioned several studies and reports that identified

and quantified a pathway to industrial decarbonization (e.g., through electrification, fuel switching).⁹⁴ It also led outreach to labor groups and businesses to gain broader support for the plan. The submission included 20+ letters of support from industrial businesses, and 30+ letters of support from other local groups.⁹⁵

The project received \$396 million in federal funding through the EPA's Climate Pollution Reduction Grants program. This effort can serve as a model for industrial implementation efforts: it included a comprehensive analysis of the businesses involved and the changes each could make, a detailed plan for funding and supporting those changes, and a process to gain buy-in from the relevant stakeholders.

The road ahead

Community-based climate strategies have played a key role in mitigating climate change, through both their direct impacts and the transformative national changes they can bolster. This support is vital in the face of hostility toward climate policy. Community-based efforts have typically done all of this on a shoestring budget. In recent years, as these local efforts have effectively absorbed increased attention and funding, they have shown that there is significant additional potential to expand local work and its impact. Adequately funding local efforts can ensure a holistic response to the climate crisis. Indeed, various leading climate funders who contributed to this analysis underscored how essential local work is, both to make national work possible and in its own right. While this analysis has focused on domestic efforts, funders could also analyze the impact of community-based strategies in other parts of the world to inform global giving.

The Trump administration is working to dismantle many elements of the IRA. Some elements may withstand these attacks as communities defend their benefits beyond the climate protections themselves (e.g., job creation, affordable energy, and needed development projects).⁹⁶In the near term, there is an opportunity for US-focused funders to support local climate efforts to ensure remaining IRA elements are implemented in a way that maximizes impact. The IRA relies on communities to execute climate projects at the local level. These efforts rely on the existence and strength of the community organizations who will lead the work. Funders have recognized that without additional capacity for local organizations, the IRA's climate impacts will not be fully realized, and have started funding efforts to support this implementation.⁹⁷ Early findings indicate that there is particular need for additional capacity – both financial and technical – for project pre-development, and a need for bridge funding to address cashflow issues while local entities await government rebates.

For the longer term, funders interested in this work could create a structure to facilitate better ongoing investment in and tracking of community-based strategies. This could provide a clearer picture of the impact of community-based strategies – both in direct mitigation and in the broader narrative and political shifts they can inspire. National funders who are interested, and who are not set up to make a large number of local grants, could take advantage of existing intermediaries/community foundations that have knowledge and connections to local leaders. This could offer funders a deeper understanding of the impact of community-based and national efforts, and the ways they support each other, to inform the most impactful set of investments to address climate change.

Appendix A. Further context on data points

This appendix provides additional context on each of the data points included in the tables in the report. It is organized around the four types of efforts: (1) state and local legislation, (2) renewable energy development, (3) supply-side strategies, and (4) implementation efforts.

For each data point, we provided a brief write-up of the effort's background, key players, and impact. We also included notes on the sources or methodologies for calculating the carbon impact of each. Note that all data on the cost to philanthropy were gathered from interviews with local leaders who led each effort (for more on methodology, see the "Approach for analysis" section).

1. State and local legislation

New York's Climate Leadership and Community Protection Act

New York State passed its landmark climate law, the CLCPA, in 2019. The CLCPA commits to 100% clean electricity by 2040, an 85% reduction in economy-wide GHG emissions by 2050 (from 1990 levels), and 35% of state climate and energy funding to disadvantaged communities. The legislation's targets have clear enforcement mechanisms.⁹⁸ This legislation emerged after years of organizing, campaigning, and advocacy efforts by NY Renews. NY Renews assembled a statewide coalition of 300+ grassroots groups with diverse priorities. Based on the coalition's input, NY Renews proposed initial policies in 2015 and spent the subsequent years advocating for support alongside its partners.⁹⁹ The coalition used a combination of insider strategies (e.g., working directly with policymakers), direct actions (e.g., protests), and publicity efforts to help pass the CLCPA. The CLCPA will help decarbonize New York's economy, expand large-scale renewable energy sources, and protect other climate laws that have come under attack (e.g., secure ability to pass gas bans). It also provides a host of health equity and economic benefits, especially to marginalized communities.¹⁰⁰

Metric tons of CO ₂ e (MTCO ₂ e) avoided			Philanthropic cost of	Cost per total MTCO₂e	
Per year	By 2030	By 2050	local efforts	avoided through 2030	
N/A	58-120 M	1.8-1.9 B	\$10M	\$0.08-0.17	

2030 and 2050 emissions estimates are based on the projected business as usual emissions, provided by Rhodium Group's Climate Deck through 2030, and by the RMI Energy Policy Simulator from 2030-2050. These were then compared to the projected emissions under the CLCPA's policies. The projected impact of the CLCPA is based on the law's enforceable targets, and the projected rate of their adoption for the assumed allowance budget and the statewide emissions cap (primarily based on the Cap and Invest program, as modeled in New York State's preliminary scenario analyses).

California's Advanced Clean Trucks regulation

Areas in California with low-income residents and communities of color – especially those near major trucking routes – face disproportionate impacts of unhealthy air pollution. Community-based groups (e.g., East Yard Communities for Environmental Justice, People's Collective for Environmental Justice) assembled a broad coalition across sectors (e.g., labor, health organizations, industry partners committed to zero emissions) to push for strong regulations on emissions from new trucks. After the California Air Resources Board (CARB) issued a preliminary draft of the regulations, these groups mobilized to push for stronger regulation on certain items, and to stand up to businesses that were trying to block the rule. Coalition members traveled to Sacramento, met with elected representatives, and provided public testimony to CARB. Despite industry opposition, CARB unanimously voted to adopt the Advanced Clean Trucks regulation – the first clean trucking rule in the US. The rule calls for manufacturers to produce ~100,000 electric trucks by 2030 and ~300,000 electric trucks by 2050 to be sold within California.¹⁰¹

Metric tons of CO_2e (MTCO ₂ e) avoided			Philanthropic cost of	Cost per total MTCO₂e	
Per year	By 2030	By 2050	local efforts	avoided through 2030	
N/A	17 M* (2040)	24 M	\$4 M	\$0.24* (by 2040)	

2040 emissions estimate provided by RMI report;¹⁰² 2050 emissions estimate provided by Environmental Resources Management report.¹⁰³

San Jose electric policies (2019 reach code and ordinance, 2020 building code)

In 2019, San Jose became the largest city in the nation to require that all newly built singlefamily homes, duplexes, and low-rise multifamily homes (three stories or less) be built all electric (with no fossil gas infrastructure). It accomplished this through two policies: a "reach code" with building energy-efficiency measures more stringent than those required by state code and an ordinance prohibiting fossil-gas infrastructure in all low-rise residential homes.

Together, these policies required all new municipal, single-family, and low-rise multifamily housing to be all-electric; mandated higher energy efficiency for new commercial buildings; implemented electric vehicle charging infrastructure requirements; and required solar readiness on nonresidential buildings. A range of community groups were instrumental in securing support for the new regulations, including youth activists (e.g., Silicon Valley Youth Climate Action), parent groups (e.g., Mothers Out Front Silicon Valley), environmental groups (e.g., Sierra Club, Menlo Spark, 350 Silicon Valley), labor representatives (e.g. IBEW Local 332), and others (e.g., SV@Home). To help pass the ordinance, community groups engaged in letter writing and social media campaigns, gave comments at City Council meetings and met with individual Councilmembers, organized speakers at press conferences, and got coverage in local papers and television outlets.

After these initial policies were adopted, community groups continued their advocacy, pushing for an expansion of the all-electric ordinance. In December of 2020, the City Council approved a comprehensive all-electric building code that included high-rise residential and most commercial buildings with limited exceptions, making San Jose the largest city in the country to prohibit fossil gas infrastructure in nearly all new buildings. The local advocates, participating in the Campaign for Fossil-Free Buildings in Silicon Valley, also helped nearby communities pass similar ordinances.¹⁰⁴

Metric tons of CO_2e (MTCO ₂ e) avoided			Philanthropic cost of	Cost per total MTCO₂e	
Per year	By 2030	By 2050	local efforts	avoided through 2030	
N/A	887 K	7.8 M	\$1 M	\$1.13	

Emissions estimates are based on the City of San Jose's analysis on the emissions impact of the rules, as shared in memos to the City Council. Those projections were for the 50-year lifetime of each new building; we assumed the reductions would occur evenly over the building's 50-year lifetime. We then multiplied the annual reductions by the number of new

buildings that might be built in the relevant timeframe (i.e., by 2030 or 2050), assuming that new construction continues at the rates currently forecasted.

2. Renewable energy development

Empire Wind 1

New York State broke ground on Empire Wind 1, an offshore wind project, in early 2024. When announced, this effort was part of the largest combined solicitation for renewable energy ever issued in the US.¹⁰⁵ The solicitation and subsequent approvals for the project followed years of advocacy by New Yorkers for Clean Power, the New York Offshore Wind Alliance, the Citizens Campaign for the Environment, and UPROSE (a neighborhood group based in Sunset Park, the underserved area where Empire Wind 1 will have its onshore base). These groups are continuing to shape the project's design, as developers have integrated community members into decision-making. The farm is expected to become operational in 2027.¹⁰⁶

Metric tons of CO_2e (MTCO ₂ e) avoided			Philanthropic cost of	Cost per total MTCO₂e	
Per year	By 2030	By 2050	local efforts	avoided through 2030	
1.4 M	5.4 M	32.6 M	\$ 2 M	\$0.37	

Annual and cumulative emissions were calculated using the EPA's AVERT tool based on the project's generation capacity.¹⁰⁷

Sunrise Wind

The Sunrise Wind deal with Ørsted and Eversource will deliver power to 600,000+ homes across New York and provide significant community benefits (e.g., hundreds of local union jobs, significant additional economic investment in Suffolk County). This project had the support of local groups, such as Citizens Campaign for the Environment and the New York League of Conservation Voters. The project received approval and is expected to be operational by 2025.¹⁰⁸

Metric tons of CO_2e (MTCO ₂ e) avoided			Philanthropic cost of	Cost per total MTCO2e
Per year	By 2030	By 2050	local efforts	avoided through 2030
1.5 M	7.7 M	38.7 M	\$200 K	\$0.02

Annual and cumulative emissions were calculated using the EPA's AVERT tool based on the project's generation capacity.¹⁰⁹

Eagle Shadow Mountain Solar PV Park

The Eagle Shadow Mountain photovoltaic power station (or "PV Park") is an industrial-scale, grid-connected solar park that started operations in 2003. It was developed by a partnership between the Moapa Band of Paiutes (a Native American tribe) and the clean energy developer Avantus. Avantus worked with the Moapa Band of Paiutes to navigate internal politics and build and operate the solar plant within the Moapa River Indian Reservation in Clark County, Nevada. Moapa tribe leaders became initially interested in this project when they were fighting to close a nearby coal plant. The tribe was then approached with this opportunity to pursue solar development, which was an enticing source of jobs for tribe members. Numerous community members were involved in developing the partnership between the Moapa tribe and Avantus and were hired to support construction and daily operations. The Moapa tribe is very supportive of this project, as the PV Park provides an ongoing revenue stream (i.e., through rent and tax collection) to the Moapa tribe as a part of

the development agreement and supplies enough clean energy to power 180,000 households.¹¹⁰

Metric tons of CO_2e (MTCO ₂ e) avoided			Philanthropic cost of	Cost per total MTCO2e
Per year	By 2030	By 2050	local efforts	avoided through 2030
600 K	4.2 M	16.2 M	\$500 K	\$0.12

Annual emissions estimate provided by Global Data, via Power Technology¹¹¹ (and validated by EPA's AVERT tool based on the project's generation capacity).¹¹² Philanthropic costs were estimated by calculating the tribe's staff capacity over a ten-year period. These costs do not include any development or legal fees, which we presume were covered by the developer.

South Fork Wind

In March 2024, construction was completed on 12 offshore wind turbines that will deliver power to ~70,000 homes across New York. Over the prior years, community groups based near the offshore wind farm (e.g., Citizens Campaign for the Environment, Win with Wind, Renewable Energy Long Island, Concerned Citizens of Montauk) had advocated for more local clean energy initiatives. Once this specific project was proposed, these groups helped apply pressure to get it approved – including working to overcome opposition from some community residents and fisheries groups through public education campaigns to fight misinformation and speaking at public hearings. The town of East Hampton (where the cable would pass through) also supported the project, in part due to its commitment to fully transitioning to renewable energy. In addition to climate benefits, the project provides significant community benefits (e.g., hiring ~1,000 community members for the project, a \$29 million community benefits agreement to the town to fund road repairs and other construction needs).¹¹³

Metric tons of CO_2e (MTCO ₂ e) avoided			Philanthropic cost of	Cost per total MTCO₂e	
Per year	By 2030	By 2050	local efforts	avoided through 2030	
222 K	1.3 M	6 M	\$200 K	\$0.15	

2050 emissions estimate provided by New York State (and validated by EPA's AVERT tool based on the project's generation capacity);¹¹⁴ annual and 2030 emissions calculated by EPA's AVERT tool based on the project's generation capacity.¹¹⁵

California's Solar on Multifamily Affordable Housing program

The California Environmental Justice Alliance and the Asian Pacific Environmental Network led a multi-year effort to advocate for improved solar programs in California, with a focus on the needs of low-income renters. Over time, as a bill took shape, these groups worked with a range of other partners (e.g., faith groups, solar industry and energy efficiency companies, housing advocates) to push for the bill's passage. When some pushed to scale down the bill's funding and make it a pilot effort, these groups organized advocacy days and phone banking to push back – ultimately keeping its full scale. The result of these efforts was the Solar on Multifamily Affordable Housing program, which provides financial incentives to install solar panels on multifamily affordable housing. The program's implementation is led by a partnership between the California Public Utilities Commission and local groups (e.g., Association for Energy Affordability, Center for Sustainable Energy and GRID Alternatives, California Housing Partnership), who lead community outreach and education for the program. The program's approach ensures long-term financial benefits for low-income households and property owners (e.g., lower utility bills, more jobs installing the new panels).¹¹⁶

Metric tons of CO_2e (MTCO ₂ e) avoided			Philanthropic cost of	Cost per total MTCO₂e
Per year	By 2030	By 2050	local efforts	avoided through 2030
N/A	600 K-1.4 M	2.2-7.2 M	\$14 M	\$10.30-22.43

Emissions calculated using the EPA AVERT¹¹⁷ tool based on the generation capacity of solar panels installed. The range represents a high and low scenario for future uptake rates, as projected in the program's second triennial evaluation report (both the high and low uptake scenarios are based on uptake rates in the program's initial years).¹¹⁸

Oak Run Solar Project

The Oak Run Solar Project in Madison County, Ohio, will be the nation's largest and a first of its kind utility-scale solar energy plant for growing commercial crops. This project had the support of a coalition of local groups, such as the Ohio Environmental Council. In addition to climate benefits, the project provides community benefits (e.g., contracts with farmers and businesses in the community, hundreds of construction jobs and maintenance positions, \$8.2M in annual revenue for local governments and schools). The project was approved by the Ohio Power Siting Board in 2024 and is expected to start construction in 2025.¹¹⁹

Metric tons of CO_2e (MTCO ₂ e) avoided			Philanthropic cost of	Cost per total MTCO₂e	
Per year	By 2030	By 2050	local efforts	avoided through 2030	
1 M	5.1 M	25.5 M	\$110 K	\$0.02	

Emissions calculated using the EPA AVERT¹²⁰ tool based on the generation capacity of solar panels installed.¹²¹ This calculation focuses only on the solar panels and does not include the battery system that is also a part of this project.

3. Supply-side strategies

Keystone XL pipeline cancellation

The effort to oppose Keystone originated in 2006, when three Indigenous women approached the Indigenous Environmental Network about destructive tar sand mining in their areas.¹²² In the following years, Indigenous groups, ranchers, and farmers along the proposed pipeline route began discussing its detrimental impact on their communities. This coalition represented an unlikely alliance (at times calling itself the "cowboys and Indian alliance"), and many of its members were primarily concerned about the pipeline's impact on their land and health – not climate change. Over time, their combined, consistent campaign activity (e.g., sit-ins, protests, rallies, letter-writing campaigns) began to garner national attention.¹²³ On President Biden's first day in office in 2021, the Keystone XL pipeline permit was revoked. A few months later, the developer announced it was abandoning the project.¹²⁴

Metric tor	Metric tons of CO_2e (MTCO ₂ e) avoided			Cost per total MTCO₂e
Per year	By 2030	By 2050	local efforts	avoided through 2030
6-12 M	52-105 M	168-337 M	\$2.6 M	\$0.02-0.05

Pipeline emissions calculated by taking 90% of the pipeline's nameplate capacity (barrels of oils per day it could carry),¹²⁵ using a conservative estimate based on studies of the actual operating levels of pipelines (which do not always run at full capacity).¹²⁶ This amount, representing the total amount of oil it would carry, is multiplied by the EPA's estimate of the carbon impact per barrel of oil.¹²⁷ This estimate was then multiplied by 5-10% (for low and high estimates, respectively), to account for the leakage and market dynamics, as explained in the "Supply-side strategies" section. 2030 and 2050 estimates extend these annual

estimates, assuming the pipeline would have been operating at the same capacity through those years.

Crawford and Fisk power plants shutdown

The Crawford and Fisk coal power plants were the largest source of air pollution and biggest industrial sources of CO₂ emissions in Chicago. Residents of the neighborhood around the plant joined a campaign to shut it down due to the severe health damages the pollution was causing the residents. The Little Village Environmental Justice Organization (LVEJO) formed alliances with 15+ other local groups and organized actions against the plant (e.g., door-knocking, attending hearings, organizing tours, publicity events). LVEJO, along with other groups, helped pass the Chicago Clean Power Ordinance, which required the coal plants to either convert to natural gas, cut operating hours, or shut down within four years. In 2012, both coal plants were shut down. This success helped LVEJO establish credibility in the Chicago political community to advocate for additional environmental justice issues (e.g., fighting diesel exhaust).¹²⁸

Metric tons of CO_2e (MTCO ₂ e) avoided			Philanthropic cost of	Cost per total MTCO₂e	
Per year	By 2030	By 2050	local efforts	avoided through 2030	
2.2 M	39 M	82 M	\$1 M	\$0.03	

Annual emissions cited by Chicago Tribune; 2030 and 2050 emissions assume the plant kept operating and polluting at the same levels through those years. Calculations assume natural gas replaces the decommissioned bituminous coal, and accounts for the varying emission intensities between coal and natural gas.¹²⁹

Enbridge Northern Gateways pipelines cancellation

The community in British Columbia had been involved in several environmental efforts over the years, including the Great Bear rainforest conservation package, North Coast British Columbia fish farm disputes, and an effort to block Royal Dutch Shell drilling in the Sacred Headwaters. These efforts had given the community strong relationships and coalitions across groups along with several staffed organizations with meaningful capacity (e.g., Friends of Wild Salmon, local stewardship offices). This existing infrastructure helped the community mobilize quickly on the fight against the Enbridge pipelines. The diverse coalition included hunters, anglers, First Nations, and commercial fisheries. Many community residents were primarily concerned about the impact the pipelines would have on their land and water (e.g., oil spills, disrupting salmon fishing), not climate change. In 2016, Canada's Federal Court of Appeals blocked the pipelines, stating that the government had not adequately consulted with the First Nations who would be affected by the project; Prime Minister Trudeau's office, which could have appealed the ruling, decided not to and cited the opposition from communities in its reasoning.¹³⁰

Metric tons of CO_2e (MTCO ₂ e) avoided			Philanthropic cost of	Cost per total MTCO₂e
Per year	By 2030	By 2050	local efforts	avoided through 2030
4-7 M	51-103 M	124-250 M	\$8.5 M	\$0.08-0.17

Emissions calculated in the same manner as was detailed above for Keystone XL.

4. Implementation efforts

Industrial decarbonization in Pennsylvania

An Appalachia nonprofit supported the state's EPA application for funding to decarbonize Pennsylvania's industrial sector. The money would help reduce emissions from various industrial sectors (e.g., fossil fuel extraction and delivery, metals), which emit one-third of Pennsylvania's GHGs.¹³¹ The project received \$396M in federal funding through the EPA's Climate Pollution Reduction Grants program in July 2024. The program will re-grant EPA funds to small- and medium-sized businesses to support equipment and technology upgrades that improve energy efficiency (e.g., electrification, use of low-carbon fuels, onsite renewable energy).¹³² This effort can serve as a model for industrial implementation efforts: it included a comprehensive analysis of the businesses involved and the changes each could make, a detailed plan for funding and supporting those changes, and a process to gain buy-in from the relevant stakeholders.¹³³

Metric tons of CO_2e (MTCO ₂ e) avoided			Philanthropic cost of	Cost per total MTCO₂e
Per year	By 2030	By 2050	local efforts	avoided through 2030
N/A	5.3 M	9.2 M	\$500 K	\$0.09

Emissions taken from the EPA grant proposal, based on the project leaders' modeling of impact based on prior analogous efforts.

Maine's heat pump program

Acadia Center, a New England nonprofit, worked to advocate for more efficient energy solutions in Maine. Its advocacy, including convening stakeholders from industry, helped push the State to establish Efficiency Maine in 2009. Efficiency Maine is a quasi-government organization that plans and implements energy efficiency programs in the state. A decade later, Maine's 2019 Climate Action Plan set a heat pump installation goal for the state. Efficiency Maine quickly ramped up its resources and support for these systems. Their program educated and supported residents in the adoption process (e.g., by offering easy access to heat pump rebate incentives, sharing resources on heat pump installers, streamlining the subsidy process). Maine has had the fastest adoption of heat pumps of any state and met its goal of installing 100,000 heat pumps two years ahead of schedule. Maine has now set a new target for heat pumps installation in homes, businesses, and public buildings.

Metric tons of CO_2e (MTCO ₂ e) avoided			Philanthropic cost of	Cost per total MTCO₂e
Per year	By 2030	By 2050	local efforts	avoided through 2030
150 K	1.2 M	4.8 M	-	-

Annual emissions estimates provided by Acadia Center. Projections for future years assume the state continues to meet its targets, and that owners replace their existing heat pumps at the end of their operational life.¹³⁴

In this case, philanthropy helped launch a quasi-governmental state entity that then led the heat pump work. While philanthropy's role was critical, it is hard to quantify how much philanthropic funding should be attributed to this effort.

Appendix B. Experts and practitioners consulted

We want to acknowledge the input and expertise provided by many experts in the writing of this report, listed below in alphabetical order. Organizational affiliations note roles at the time input was gathered; they are listed for informational purposes only and do not imply any endorsement.

- Adrienne Esposito, Citizens Campaign for the Environment
- Alex DeGolia and Kate Courtin, Environmental Defense Fund
- Alvaro Sanchez, Greenlining Institute
- Amanda Woodrum, ReImagine Appalachia
- Angie Chen, Skyline Foundation
- Ben Passer, Sarah Christiansen, and Tehout Selameab, McKnight Foundation
- Brian Prest, Resources for the Future
- Carol Kauffman, Ohio Environmental Council
- Dan Sosland and Paola Tamayo, Acadia Center
- Dana Bourland, JPB Foundation
- Danielle Deane, The New School
- David Rich, GHG Protocol
- Denise Glaze and Tyler Valdes, California Environmental Justice Alliance
- Diane Bailey, Menlo Spark
- Dilafruz Khonikboyeva, Home Planet Fund
- Elizabeth Yeampierre, UPROSE
- Erin Rogers, The Hive Fund for Climate & Gender Justice
- Greg Knox, SkeenaWild Conservation Trust
- Ivan Thompson, former Moore Foundation BC grant officer
- Jane Kleeb, BOLD Alliance
- Jennifer Kitt, Climate Lead
- Joanne Kilgour, Ohio River Valley Institute
- Joe Flarida and Jon-Paul d'Aversa, Power a Clean Future Ohio
- John Mitterholzer, George Gund Foundation
- Kelly Shultz, Bloomberg Philanthropies
- Kenny Bruno, Cloud Mountain Foundation and advisor on Keystone XL

- Kim Wasserman, Little Village Environmental Justice Organization
- Kristin Tracz, Marin Community Foundation
- Linda Hutchins-Knowles and Susan Butler Graham, Mothers Out Front
- Lorne Stockman, Oil Change International
- Louise Glew, Sequoia Climate Foundation
- Marion Gee, Climate Justice Alliance
- Matt Cox, Greenlink Analytics
- Matthew Anderson, Energy Foundation
- Max Dovala, Verdant Impact Strategies
- Michelle DePass, Jillian Murphy, and Jordan Estevao, Climate and Clean Energy Equity Fund
- Mike Kane, Community Foundation for the Alleghenies
- Pilar Thomas, Quarles & Brady
- Peggy Shepard, Morgan Fritz, and Dana Johnson, We ACT for Environmental Justice
- Roland Hwang, Heising-Simons Foundation
- Stephan Edel, New York Renews
- Surabi Menon, ClimateWorks Foundation
- Trevor Houser, Rhodium Group

Endnotes

¹ Bearak, M., Popovich, N., <u>"The World Is Falling Short of Its Climate Goals. Four Big Emitters Show Why."</u> New York Times, 2022.; Maizland, L., <u>"Global Climate Agreements: Successes and Failures."</u> Council on Foreign Relations, 2025.

² Stelloh, T., Lenthang, M., Cohen, R., Helsel, P., <u>"California wildfires: What we know about L.A.-area fires, what caused them, who is affected and more.</u>" NBC News, 2025.

³ <u>"Production Gap Report 2023."</u> UN Environment Programme, 2023.

⁴ <u>"EPA Report Shows Disproportionate Impacts of Climate Change on Socially Vulnerable Populations in the</u> <u>United States.</u>" United States Environmental Protection Agency, 2021.

⁵ <u>"Justice40: A Whole-Of-Government Initiative."</u> The White House.

⁶ <u>"EPA Launches New Community-based Initiative to Help People Access Unprecedented Resources for Local</u> <u>Climate and Environmental Justice Solutions."</u> United States Environmental Protection Agency, 2023.

⁷ <u>"Invest in Our Future."</u> Invest in Our Future, 2024. <u>"Powering Climate & Infrastructure Careers for All."</u> The Families & Workers Fund, 2024. <u>"BuildUS."</u> BuildUS, 2024.

⁸ Illick-Frank, E., <u>"5 Benefits to Local Action on Climate Resilience."</u> World Resources Institute, 2020.

⁹ <u>"Ohio renewable energy and energy efficiency."</u> Database of State Incentives for Renewables & Efficiency.

¹⁰ <u>"House Bill 6."</u> Ohio Citizen Action.

¹¹ <u>"Power a Clean Future."</u> Ohio Citizen Action.

¹² Cox, M., <u>"Sustaining the city: Understanding the role of energy and carbon dioxide emissions in sustainable</u> <u>development in major metropolitan areas.</u>" Georgia Tech Library, 2014.

¹³ Kelly, C. et al., <u>"A Framework for Local Action on Climate Change."</u> Center for American Progress, 2017.; <u>"Effectiveness of Participatory Approaches: Do the New Approaches Offer an Effective Solution to the</u> <u>Conventional Problems in Rural Development Projects?</u>" Asian Development Bank, 2004.

¹⁴ <u>"Coalition Supports The Mid-Barataria Sediment Diversion."</u> Coalition to Restore Coastal Louisiana, 2024.; Blumenthal, R., <u>"NFWF Approves \$660 Million to Support the Mid-Barataria Sediment Diversion Project."</u> National Fish and Wildlife Foundation, 2023.

¹⁵ Lewis, J., <u>"The Spirit of the First Earth Day."</u> United States Environmental Protection Agency, 1990.
¹⁶ Nelson, G., <u>"Earth Day '70: What It Meant."</u> United States Environmental Protection Agency, 1980.

¹⁷ Nolan, G. et al., <u>"Frontline & National Organizations Respond to Biden Administration Announcement to Pause</u> New LNG Export Approvals & Reassess Public Interest Determination." Sierra Club, 2024.

¹⁸ <u>"Biden Administration Listens to Frontline Communities, Pauses Review of New LNG Projects."</u> Earthworks, 2024.

¹⁹ <u>"The Temporary Pause on Review of Pending Applications to Export Liquefied Natural Gas."</u> United States Department of Energy, 2024.

²⁰ <u>"Statement from President Joe Biden on Decision to Pause Pending Approvals of Liquefied Natural Gas Exports.</u>" The White House, 2024. Gardner, T., <u>"Nearly 75 Democratic lawmakers support Biden's LNG pause.</u>" Reuters, 2024.

²¹ <u>"Biden-era pause on LNG exports ends as Trump administration approves Louisiana terminal."</u> Environmental Health News, 2025.

²² Aniti, L. <u>"U.S wholesale electricity prices were lower and less volatile in 2024"</u> U.S. Energy Information Administration, 2025.

²³ Williams, C. "<u>Rising LNG terminal costs to make new US projects less competitive, says analyst</u>" Reuters, 2024.
²⁴ Albeck-Ripka et al., <u>"The Trump Administration Rolled Back More Than 100 Environmental Rules. Here's the Full List.</u>" The New York Times, January 2021.

²⁵ <u>"Climate Change and Big Money in Politics."</u> American Promise, 2020.

²⁶ Martinez, C. et al., <u>"These Fossil Fuel Industry Tactics Are Fueling Democratic Backsliding."</u> Center for American Progress, 2023.; Bast, E., <u>"The fossil fuel industry continues to block progress on climate, but there are signs of hope."</u> Oil Change International, 2022.

²⁷ "Kirk, K., "<u>The fossil fuel industry spent \$219 million to elect the new U.S. government</u>" Yale Climate Connections, 2025.

²⁸ Gordiychuk, K., Park, H., <u>"The perfect social movement - is there a recipe? This expert explains."</u> World Economic Forum, 2022.; Winchester, F., <u>"How to organize people and achieve your purpose."</u> Citizens' Climate Lobby, 2017.

²⁹ Gerber, A., Green, D., <u>"Does canvassing increase voter turnout? A field experiment."</u> National Library of Medicine, 1999.; <u>"Developing Effective Citizen Engagement: A How-To-Guide for Community Leaders."</u> The Center for Rural Pennsylvania, 2008.

³⁰ Crossman, A., <u>"Political Process Theory: An Overview of the Core Theory of Social Movements."</u> ThoughtCo., 2019.

³¹ Martinez, C. et al., <u>"These Fossil Fuel Industry Tactics Are Fueling Democratic Backsliding."</u> Center for American Progress, 2023.

³² Clark, K. <u>"Wisconsin utilities delay retiring coal-fired generating units."</u> Power Engineering, 2022.

³³ Casey, T. <u>"US Counties Are Blocking Renewable Energy For Themselves, But Not For Thee."</u> Clean Technica, 2024.

³⁴ Palmiera, M., <u>"Gearing Up for the Greenhouse Gas Reduction Fund (GGRF).</u>" The Greenlining Institute, 2024; Hananel, S., <u>"The Key Role of States in Unlocking Direct Pay for Clean Energy.</u>" Center of American Progress, 2024.

³⁵ Atkins, L. et al., <u>"A guide to using the Theoretical Domains Framework of behaviour change to investigate</u> <u>implementation problems.</u>" Implementation Science, 2017.; <u>"Inventory of Forces,"</u> Behavior Change in Education, 2018.

³⁶ Turner, A. <u>"Inflation Reduction Act: Implementation Gaps for Local Governments & How to Close Them."</u> Columbia Law School Sabin Center for Climate Change Law, 2023.; St. John, J., <u>"EPA's new \$20B 'green bank' will benefit disadvantaged communities most."</u> Canary Media, 2024.

 ³⁷ "Global Greenhouse Gas Overview." United States Environmental Protection Agency, 2024.
³⁸ "American Cities Climate Challenge." Bloomberg Philanthropies. "Mike Bloomberg Names Pittsburgh, Philadelphia, Boston and Washington, DC as Winners in Bloomberg American Cities Climate Challenge." Bloomberg Philanthropies, 2018.

³⁹ Levy, H., <u>"Health Reform: Learning from Massachusetts."</u> National Institutes of Health, 2014.

⁴⁰ <u>"History."</u> California Air Resources Board.

⁴¹ <u>"Regulations for Greenhouse Gas Emissions from Passenger Cars and Trucks."</u> United States Environmental Protection Agency, 2024.

⁴² <u>"A decade of discovery leads to our methane moment."</u> Environmental Defense Fund.

⁴³ <u>"Justice40: A Whole-Of-Government Initiative."</u> The White House.

⁴⁴ "<u>Global LNG Outlook 2024-2028</u>." Institute for Energy Economics and Financial Analysis, 2024.

⁴⁵ <u>"Sources of Greenhouse Gas Emissions."</u> United States Environmental Protection Agency, 2024.

⁴⁶ <u>"Mike Bloomberg Names Pittsburgh, Philadelphia, Boston and Washington, DC as Winners in Bloomberg</u>

<u>American Cities Climate Challenge.</u>["] Bloomberg Philanthropies, 2018.; <u>"American Cities Climate Challenge.</u>" Bloomberg Philanthropies.

⁴⁷ <u>"Our roadmap for cleaner air and healthier communities."</u> New York State.

⁴⁸ <u>"Climate Leadership and Community Protection Act (2019)."</u> New York Renews.

⁴⁹ Wang, V., <u>"Democrats Take Control of New York Senate for First Time in Decade."</u> New York Times, 2018.

⁵⁰ <u>"Climate Leadership and Community Protection Act (2019)."</u> New York Renews.

⁵¹ Kibbey, J.C., <u>"Illinois Passes Nation-Leading, Equitable Climate Bill."</u> National Resources Defense Council, 2021.

⁵² Churchill, L., Hellerstein, B., <u>"Bill filed to transition Massachusetts to 100% clean energy."</u> Environment Massachusetts, 2023.

⁵³ <u>"Renewable energy – powering a safer future."</u> United Nations Climate Action.

⁵⁴ Susskind, L. et al., <u>"Sources of opposition to renewable energy projects in the United States.</u>" Science Direct, 2022.; Martinez, C. et al., <u>"These Fossil Fuel Industry Tactics Are Fueling Democratic Backsliding.</u>" Center for American Progress, 2023.

⁵⁵ Casey, T., <u>"US Counties Are Blocking Renewable Energy For Themselves, But Not For Thee."</u> Clean Technica, 2024.; Motavalli, J., <u>"The NIMBY Threat to Renewable Energy."</u> Sierra Club, 2021.

⁵⁶ Casey, T., <u>"US Counties Are Blocking Renewable Energy For Themselves, But Not For Thee."</u> Clean Technica, 2024.

⁵⁷ Susskind, L. et al., <u>"Sources of opposition to renewable energy projects in the United States."</u> Energy Policy, 2022.

⁵⁸ Utility-scale solar and wind farms require at least ten times as much space per unit of power as coal- or natural gas-fired power plants, including the land used to produce and transport the fossil fuels; Gross, S., <u>"Renewables, land use, and local opposition in the United States."</u> Brookings Institute, 2020.

⁵⁹ <u>"Using a People-positive Approach to Accelerate the Scale-up of Clean Power A C-Suite Guide for Community Engagement."</u> World Economic Forum, 2023.

⁶⁰ "Bold Nebraska's Jane Kleeb exchanges pipeline fight for clean energy with \$3 million award." Nebraska
Examiner, 2023; emission reduction targets provided by Jane Kleeb based on privately commissioned analysis.
⁶¹ "Governor Hochul Announces Two Offshore Wind Project Awards, to Deliver Clean Power in 2026." New York
State, 2024.

⁶² <u>"Governor Cuomo Announces Largest Combined Solicitations for Renewable Energy Ever Issued in the U.S. to</u> <u>Combat Climate Change.</u>" New York Governor's Office, 2020.

⁶³ <u>"Milestones in Environmental Justice and Equity."</u> UPROSE.

⁶⁴ Gallucci, M., "<u>A Brooklyn neighborhood's long fight for green jobs is paying off.</u>" Canary Media, 2022.

⁶⁵ <u>"Governor Cuomo Announces Largest Combined Solicitations for Renewable Energy Ever Issued in the U.S. to</u> <u>Combat Climate Change.</u>" New York Governor's Office, 2020.

⁶⁶ <u>"Empire Wind's South Brooklyn Marine Terminal Operations Hub Receives Design Approval from NYC."</u> Empire Wind, 2024.

⁶⁷ <u>"BOEM Environmental Justice Forums for New York & New Jersey."</u> Bureau of Ocean and Energy Management, 2023.

⁶⁸ Crawford, I., <u>"How UPROSE Is Creating Clean Energy in Brooklyn."</u> Nonprofit Quarterly, 2023.

⁶⁹ <u>"Offshore Wind Ecosystem Fund."</u> Sunset Park Task Force NYC.

⁷⁰ <u>"Energy and the environment explained: Where greenhouse gases come from."</u> United States Energy Information Administration, 2023.

⁷¹ <u>"World Energy Outlook 2023."</u> International Energy Agency, 2023.

⁷² Piggot, G., et al., <u>"Curbing fossil fuel supply to achieve climate goals."</u> Climate Policy, 2020.

⁷³ Green, F., Denniss, R., <u>"Cutting with both arms of the scissors: the economic and political case for restrictive</u> <u>supply-side climate policies.</u>" Climate Change, 2018.

⁷⁴ Erickson, P. et al., <u>"Carbon lock-in from fossil fuel supply infrastructure."</u> Stockholm Environment Institute, 2015.

⁷⁵ Prest, B., et al., <u>"Estimating the Emissions Reductions from Supply-side Fossil Fuel Interventions."</u> Resources for the Future, 2024.

⁷⁶ Young, C., <u>"MVP completion expected to help unlock potential of West Virginia oil and gas.</u>" West Virginia's News, 2024.

⁷⁷ Schenk, C., <u>"USGS Estimates 214 trillion Cubic Feet of Natural Gas in Appalachian Basin Formations."</u> United States Geological Survey, 2019.

⁷⁸ Young, C., <u>"MVP completion expected to help unlock potential of West Virginia oil and gas."</u> West Virginia's News, 2024.

⁷⁹ Quinson, T., <u>"Cost of Capital Spikes for Fossil-Fuel Producers."</u> Bloomberg, 2021.

⁸⁰ Engelfried, N., <u>"How defeating Keystone XL built a bolder, savvier climate movement."</u> The Commons Social Change Library.

⁸¹ Engelfried, N., <u>"How defeating Keystone XL built a bolder, savvier climate movement."</u> The Commons Social Change Library.

⁸² Colman, Z., <u>"Keystone pipeline protesters arrested at White House.</u>" The Hill, 2013.

⁸³ Denchak, M., <u>"What Is the Keystone XL Pipeline?"</u> National Resources Defense Council, 2022.

⁸⁴ Moser, C. et al., <u>"The Fossil-Fuel Industry Spent Big to Set the Anti-Environment Agenda of the Next Congress."</u> Center for American Progress, 2014.

⁸⁵ Cushman, J., <u>"Obama Broadens Use of 'Climate Tests' in Federal Project Reviews.</u>" Inside Climate News, 2016.
⁸⁶ <u>"In Yet Another Blow to Keystone XL, Supreme Court Rejects Bid to Revive Key Water Crossing Permit.</u>" National Resources Defense Council, 2020.

⁸⁷ Watt, R., <u>"Social relationships and health related behaviors among older US adults."</u> BMC Public Health, 2014.; <u>"Section 1. Understanding Social Marketing: Encouraging Adoption and Use of Valued Products and Practices."</u> University of Kansas.

⁸⁸ <u>"Maine Won't Wait: A Four-Year Plan for Climate Action Implementation Chart."</u> 2020.

⁸⁹ <u>"Energy Efficiency."</u> State of Maine Governor's Energy Office.

⁹⁰ Woody, T., <u>"How Maine Became the Heat Pump Capital of the US."</u> Bloomberg, 2023.

⁹¹ <u>"Pennsylvania Climate Action Plan."</u> Department of Environmental Protection.

⁹² <u>"Pennsylvania Climate Action Plan."</u> Department of Environmental Protection.

⁹³ "Pennsylvania's Opportunity to Cut Industrial Pollution and Create Jobs." Evergreen Collaborative, 2024.

⁹⁴ <u>"A Roadmap for Industrial Decarbonization in Pennsylvania."</u> Ohio River Valley Institute, 2024.; <u>"Workforce planning assessment conducted by BW Research in support of the Pennsylvania Priority Climate Action Plan (PCAP).</u> BW Research Partnership, 2024.

⁹⁵ Expert interview with local Appalachia non-profit; Halvorson, E., <u>"Labor, Climate, and Community Leaders Back</u>
<u>Pennsylvania DEP Effort to Lower Industrial Climate Pollution and Create Jobs.</u> Evergreen Action, 2024.
⁹⁶ Shah, S., <u>"How Trump Is Trying to Undo the Inflation Reduction Act.</u>" Time Magazine, 2025.

⁹⁷ <u>"Invest in Our Future."</u> Invest in Our Future, 2024.

⁹⁸ <u>"Our roadmap for cleaner air and healthier communities."</u> New York State.

⁹⁹ <u>"Climate Leadership and Community Protection Act (2019)."</u> New York Renews.

¹⁰⁰ Interview with New York Renews; Interview with the Environmental Defense Fund; <u>"Climate Leadership and</u> <u>Community Protection Act (2019).</u>" New York Renews.; Ramirez, R., <u>"One year later, what has New York's</u> <u>Landmark climate law accomplished?</u>" Grist, 2020.

¹⁰¹ Interview with Greenlink Analytics; Garcia, K., <u>"A Coalition Effort: The Work Behind the Nation's First Clean</u> <u>Trucks Rule.</u>" Sierra Club, 2020.; Cyrus, R., <u>"Meet the Organizations Fighting for Zero-Emissions Freight.</u>" The American Prospect, 2022.

¹⁰² McNamara, M., <u>"Understanding California's Advanced Clean Truck Regulation."</u> Rocky Mountain Institute, 2023.

¹⁰³ Robo, E. et. al., <u>"California Clean Trucks Program."</u> Environmental Resources Management, 2022.

¹⁰⁴ <u>"Greenhouse Gas Emissions Reductions Strategies Memorandum."</u> City of San Jose, 2019.; <u>"News Release:</u> <u>With Expanded Natural Gas Ban, San Jose Electrifies New Buildings and Leads Toward Green Future."</u> The City of San Jose, 2020.

¹⁰⁵ <u>"Governor Cuomo Announces Largest Combined Solicitations for Renewable Energy Ever Issued in the U.S. to</u> <u>Combat Climate Change.</u>" New York Governor's Office, 2020.

¹⁰⁶ <u>"Governor Hochul Announces Two Offshore Wind Project Awards, to Deliver Clean Power in 2026."</u> New York State, 2024.

 ¹⁰⁷ <u>"Avoided Emissions and Generation Tool (AVERT)."</u> United States Environmental Protection Agency.
¹⁰⁸ Interview with Citizens Campaign for the Environment; <u>"Suffolk County Executive Bellone and Brookhaven</u> <u>Town Supervisor Romaine Announce Local Benefits Agreements to Advance Sunrise Wind Project."</u> Sunrise Wind, 2023.

¹⁰⁹ <u>"Avoided Emissions and Generation Tool (AVERT)."</u> United States Environmental Protection Agency.

¹¹⁰ Misbrener, K., <u>"Arevon finishes 300-MW solar project on Moapa River Indian Reservation."</u> Solar Power World, 2023.; Goodluck, K., <u>"In Search of Funding, Tribal Communities Are Turning to Corporate Investment to Embrace Solar Power."</u> Time, 2022.; <u>"Moapa Indian Reservation Deploys Solar."</u> Smart Energy Decisions, 2023.

¹¹¹ <u>"Power plant profile: Eagle Shadow Mountain Solar PV Park, US."</u> Power Technology, 2024.; Bedsworth, L., Hoff, K., <u>"Offshore Wind & Community Benefits Agreements In California."</u> Berkeley Law Center for Law, Energy, and the Environment, 2024.

¹¹² <u>"Avoided Emissions and Generation Tool (AVERT)."</u> United States Environmental Protection Agency.

¹¹³ Interview with Citizens Campaign for the Environment; <u>"Governor Hochul Announces Completion of South Fork</u> <u>Wind, First Utility-Scale Offshore Wind Farm in the United States.</u> New York State, 2024; Golden, S., <u>"Completion</u> <u>of South Fork Wind Farm!</u>" Renewable Energy Long Island, 2024.

¹¹⁴ <u>"Governor Hochul Announces South Fork Wind Delivers First Offshore Wind Power to Long Island."</u> New York State, 2023.

 ¹¹⁵ <u>"Avoided Emissions and Generation Tool (AVERT)."</u> United States Environmental Protection Agency.
¹¹⁶ Interview with the California Environmental Justice Alliance; <u>"Solar on Multifamily Affordable Housing."</u> California Environmental Justice Alliance; Ramanan, A., <u>"California's Solar for Multifamily Affordable Housing</u> (SOMAH) Program." Clean Energy States Alliance, 2022.

¹¹⁷ <u>"Avoided Emissions and Generation Tool (AVERT)."</u> United States Environmental Protection Agency.

¹¹⁸ <u>"Solar on Multifamily Affordable Housing Second Triennial Report."</u> Verdant Associates, 2023.

¹¹⁹ Interview with Ohio Environmental Council; Butler, M., <u>"OPSB approves Oak Run Solar Project in Madison</u> <u>County.</u>" Ohio Power Siting Board, 2024.

¹²⁰ <u>"Avoided Emissions and Generation Tool (AVERT)."</u> United States Environmental Protection Agency.
¹²¹ Bacha, E., <u>"OEC Celebrates OPSB Approval of Largest Solar Project in Ohio History, Oak Run Solar."</u> Ohio Environmental Council, 2024.

¹²² Engelfried, N., <u>"How defeating Keystone XL built a bolder, savvier climate movement."</u> The Commons Social Change Library.

¹²³ <u>"Avoided Emissions and Generation Tool (AVERT)."</u> United States Environmental Protection Agency.

¹²⁴ Interviews with BOLD Alliance and Kenny Bruno; Droitsch, D., <u>"Just the facts: Climate Impacts from the Keystone XL Tar Sands Pipeline."</u> National Resources Defense Council, 2013.; Adler, B., <u>"The inside story of how the Keystone fight was won."</u> Grist, 2015.

¹²⁵ Denchak, M., <u>"What Is the Keystone XL Pipeline?"</u> National Resources Defense Council, 2022.; Erickson, E., Lazarus, M., <u>"Greenhouse Gas Emissions Implications of the Keystone XL Pipeline."</u> Stockholm Environment Institute, 2013.

¹²⁶ Dyson, M., et. al., <u>"Prospects for Gas Pipelines in the Era of Clean Energy.</u>" Rocky Mountain Institute, 2019.
¹²⁷ <u>"Greenhouse Gases Equivalencies Calculator - Calculations and References.</u>" United States Environmental Protection Agency.

¹²⁸ Interview with the Little Village Environmental Justice Organization; <u>"Crawford Generating Station."</u> Global Energy Monitor, 2024.

¹²⁹ <u>"Fisk, Crawford coal plants had long history, as did battle to close them.</u>" Chicago Tribune, 2012.
¹³⁰ Interviews with Greg Knox and Ivan Thompson; Zickfeld, K., <u>"Greenhouse gas emission and climate impacts of</u>

the Enbridge Northern Gateway pipeline." Simon Fraser University, 2011.

¹³¹ <u>"Pennsylvania Climate Action Plan."</u> Department of Environmental Protection.

¹³² <u>"Pennsylvania's Opportunity to Cut Industrial Pollution and Create Jobs.</u>" Evergreen Collaborative, 2024.
¹³³ Interview with local Appalachia non-profit; Halvorson, E., <u>"Labor, Climate, and Community Leaders Back</u>
<u>Pennsylvania DEP Effort to Lower Industrial Climate Pollution and Create Jobs.</u>" Evergreen Action, 2024.

¹³⁴ Interview with Acadia Center; <u>"Energy Efficiency."</u> State of Maine Governor's Energy Office.